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Sounds of the Sixties Show, 

Palladium, Sunday March 9th . 
 
I'm not sure if this was the exact title of the show 
as I've now thrown away the ticket, but it was 
certainly one of the strangest 'revival' packages 
I've ever experienced. First of all there was a 
Swedish compere with a very heavy accent which 
made almost everything he said quite 
unintelligible. He sung a few bars at the very 
beginning of the show, and then decided wisely to 
call it a day as far as the singing was concerned. 
 
The show proper started off with a long set from 

The Tornados, minus Heinz of course who died 
some years ago. Strangely there were tributes to 
Billy Fury and a reference to Adam Faith who'd 
died the day before, but no mention of Heinz 
himself. This was followed by an even longer, and 
I must say rather tedious, set by Swedish group 

The Spotnicks. I vaguely recalled the name, but 
their set was far, far too long. By the time they 
finally got off stage the show had been going on 
for over an hour, and there were still another four 
acts to pack in plus an interval. At this rate I 
expected to be out of the theatre sometime after 
11pm. 
 

I was totally surprised when Johnny & The 

Hurricanes came on stage to close the first part 
of the show. I fully expected this American act to 
close the show, and it was them I had really come 
to hear. I had seen them before many years ago 
but, I have to say, apart from the considerable 
sound problems, they lived up to my expectations. 
However the sound engineers were totally 
incompetent. For the first two or three numbers 
not a note could be heard from the keyboards, 
which are an essential part of many of their hit 
records. Finally they got this working, but Johnny's 
microphone was never turned up high enough, so 
we had a muted tenor sax throughout. Poor old 
‘Rockin' Goose’ sounded as if it had a bad case of 
laryngitis! 
 
After a long interval, in which ice-creams were 
certainly not sold at 1960’s prices (£2.20 for a 

small tub), Mike Berry came on, backed by what 
the Swedish compere described several times as 

'The Rapers'! Presumably The Rapiers could sue 
for this slur on their characters. Just before Mike 
came on stage, the Swedish compere announced 
that 'The Rapers/Rapiers' had now become 'The 
Outlaws'. If we were confused, Mike Berry showed 
no signs of such confusion, and rushed through a 
few numbers before leaving the stage.  
 
I got the distinct impression that The Spotnicks 
and possibly The Tornados had gone well over 
time with their sets, and everybody in the second 
half of the show had to rush to pack their three 

acts into one hour, since the show was to finish at 
10.30. Many in the audience could have listened 
to a much longer Berry set, especially considering 
he was one of only two vocal acts in a largely 
instrumental show. 
 

Next came John Leyton, who kept insisting he 
was an actor first and a singer second. Both 
claims are debatable. Certainly he was very 
embarrassing. Cries of disbelief rose from the 
audience as he came on stage in a sequinned 
outfit, showing off his bare chest. The Swedish 
compere had confused everyone again by saying 
John Leyton had a hit with ‘Tell Laura I Love Her’, 
which surely was Ricky Valence?  
 
Anyway, John did a thankfully brief set, finishing 
with Frankie Ford's 'Sea Cruise' before which he 
insisted on taking off his top, to reveal a skimpy 
blue vest presumably to let everyone know he still 
works out at the gym regularly. I was reminded of 
a comment by the Dorian Green character (played 
by Lesley Joseph) in TV's 'Birds of a Feather' 
when she said, “I have the body of a 20 year old 
girl” and Pauline Quirk's character remarked, 
“Yes, pity it's got her mother's 'ead stuck on top of 
it!” Well John may have the body of a young 
Adonis, but what a pity it's got its grandfather's 
head stuck on top of it! Sorry John, but really, 
such exhibitionism is uncalled for. Wonder if he's 
ever thought of doing a double-act with Jess 
Conrad? Wonder who'd win that battle of the 
egos? 
 

Finally Jet Harris came on for the finale, backed 
by The Rapiers who'd also backed John Leyton. 
Jet joked with the audience and went thru a 
competent set of hits. But I really think Johnny and 
The Hurricanes should have closed the show, and 
who thought of putting four instrumental acts and 
only two short vocal acts in a three-hour show? It 
did get a bit tedious. The whole thing was a 
shambles. And for a once great theatre, the 
Palladium looked decidedly seedy and badly in 
need of redecoration. No sign of the famous 
revolving stage or plush red curtains, and a gaudy 
cardboard blue sky with clouds framed the stage, 
for the current musical ‘Chitty Chitty Bang Bang’ 
presumably. 
 
Come back Jack Good - you presented such 
shows so much better! 

Tony Papard 
(Check out Darren’s review of the same show later on 

in this issue– H) 
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Pascal and 

his Red 

Balloon say, 

“HOLD THE 

THIRD PAGE!” 
 
 
 
 
 

The Left Bank Of The Woods 
 
Hi folks and welcome to the second instalment of 
the left bank. Back in issue 26 I spoke about the 
Boxing Day phone call that came out of the blue 
from poet/musician/adventurer Sails D’Rich. We 
published the first of the collection of his poems 
since that time of course. We had our first 
meeting for over a quarter of a century when Sails 
joined 'Tales From The Woods' on the Anti-war 
demo in London, back on February 15

th
. Sails 

wishes to pass on his regards to all you “Woodys” 
out there and hopes very much to meet up with 
you sometime in the future saying also that he 
enjoyed the magazine as much as he was 
flattered by seeing his poems back in print. So 
here we go with the second of Sails’ ditties. 
 

Litter 
By Sails D’Rich 

Stately lawns 
Lying spread 

Up hills and down dales 
People moving 

Like snails 
Laying glistening paper trails 

 
Tall dark men 

With points of steel 
Short fat man 

With wobbly wheel 
 

Oh the silent pain 
Of the stately lawns… 

 

                   
 

Many of you expressed surprise to discover that I 
too, during the period of the late sixties through to 
the early seventies, was a poet. In the period 
1968/69 I lived in Notting Hill Gate and there can 
be little doubt that this influenced my creative 
peak, inspiration provided by the eccentric people 
that inhabited the four story Victorian house.  
 
Apart from the ground floor, the house was 
divided into bed-sits and small flatlets (or studios 
as they are euphemistically called these days). I 
lived there for around 18 months and, in all that 
time, I never once met the landlord. Each week 

we paid the rent to the guardian of the house 
known simply as Mrs Carvell who lived in the 
ground floor apartment with her daughter Zena.  
 
Mrs Carvell was a buxom middle-aged lady with a 
shock of raven hair, her unblemished features and 
strong facial bone structure suggesting that, in her 
day, she may have been quite a looker. Unlike her 
daughter who was painfully thin, gaunt and 
pinched looking, accentuated by the fact she 
rarely smiled, let alone spoke. In all honesty, 
looking back, it would not be an exaggeration to 
suggest that I could have lived in that house for a 
year before I was offered a smile whilst passing 
her in the hallway or in the front garden, never 
amazingly in the streets around Notting Hill. I often 
saw her mother out shopping but never Zena. 
Perhaps she never went out, who can tell? 
Certainly, with her pale, all-year round sallow 
complexion it’s quite likely she never did.  
 
Many of the people were intransigent; during my 
18-month stay I saw many come and go and, 
indeed, I was becoming a near veteran. The 
longest and oldest resident was Nanna (whether 
that was her real name I have no idea), a short 
plump lady in her sixties who lived alone in a flatlet 
(bed-diner with kitchen attached) filled from floor 
to ceiling with indoor plants. Her only companions 
were her dozen or so canaries, uncaged and 
flying freely around her tiny habitat, wire mesh at 
the windows preventing an escape.  
 
Virtually every inch of floor space was stacked 
several feet high with books; she had an insatiable 
appetite for literature, most evenings spent alone 
with her books from Proust to Dickens, Joyce to 
Nietzsche. Warm sunny days would find her 
sitting in nearby Kensington Gardens, oblivious to 
the world around her, lost in her copy of 
Nietzsche’s Influence Upon 20

th
 Century Thought.  

 
I had been at the abode for several months when, 
quite unexpectedly, Nanna tapped upon my door 
to invite me down to her second floor flat for a 
glass of red wine and a chat, an occurrence that 
would be repeated on occasion for the remainder 
of my stay.  
 
If she was lonely she never allowed it to show; a 
friendly lady, obviously highly intelligent, she 
spoke just once of her pre-war Czechoslovakian 
home, fleeing her native Prague at the onset of 
the Nazi invasion. She stayed a while in Paris 
before heading for London during the early days 
of the war, settling in Notting Hill in the house that 
had become her home for so many years.  
 
Like so many characters that inhabited my world 
(we shall return, next month, to the amazing tale 
of Andrew the airline pilot) once I moved I would 
never see Nanna again. Passing through 
Kensington Gardens I see, in my mind’s eye, 
Nanna sitting there, head bowed over a book, 
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specs upon the tip of her nose, flask of tea at her 
side.  
 
For my poem this month I have chosen something 
I wrote from my final days at Notting Hill Gate - in 
light of passing events, rather in keeping I feel. 
 

A Poem Without A Name 
Keith Woods  © 1969 

 
universe look down 

stars shine 
men walking on the moon 

see the earth 
for thousands of miles 

 
somewhere beyond 

a planet 
a dimension unknown, maybe? 

there is green and blue 
civilizations exist 

tall and slim 
heads large 

to carry their knowledge 
minds of warmth and understanding 

where no soul walks 
in fear of another 

 
done their fighting 

learnt the truth 
last battle was fought 

from the ashes 
grew a mind 

 
 

that can control 
where we shall surely fail 

river flows through their city’s heart 
looking like us 

their thoughts into the water 
great river – what secrets you hold 

 
so like us 

your thoughts are my thoughts 
we even feel the same 
almost understanding 

except there are things 
you cannot know 

a privilege 
even you are bound 

secrets of life you hold 
to share your peace of mind 

 
if seas and mountains 

could speak 
if mother nature herself could tell 

for you planet earth our secret is shared 
if I could touch you 

I would tell you 
travelling in your mind 

the speed of light 
for you planet earth 

we are one 
not to be shared 

 

Keith Woods 
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The islands of St Kilda that form the U.K’s most 
remote archipelago have been recognised since 
1986 as one of the world’s top heritage sites for 
their seabirds. St Kilda is situated 40 miles north 
west of the Outer Hebrides (Western Isles) in the 
North Atlantic and around 120 miles from the 
nearest point on the Scottish mainland. A 
proposal has been made to have the islands 
recognised also for the marine habitats and 
cultural landscape and, if successful, these 
magically remote islands would join 23 other 
famous sites such as the Tasmanian wilderness 
and Greece’s Mount Athos on the world register.  
 
The islands have been uninhabited since 1930 
when the last 36 residents of the main island, 
Hirta, were evacuated at their own request. The 
once flourishing community had started to lose its 
self-sufficiency and suffered acute food shortages 
and outbreaks of illness. St Kildan’s based their 
lives around the seabirds that surrounded them on 
the cliffs and sea stacs. At one time it was 
estimated that each resident ate 115 fulmars 
every year while puffins were boiled in porridge to 
give it flavour.  

 
An exodus of young men from the islands began 
in the 1830s, chain-reacting for a further century 
though, prior to the decline, the population 
numbers were over 200. In 1930 the remaining 
residents petitioned the U.K. government to 
evacuate them. The last resident to board the 
steamer carrying them to the mainland was later 
quoted in The Observer newspaper as saying, 
“Leaving the empty islands was like staring into a 
grave.” St Kildans had more in common with the 
people of Tristan de Cunha than they ever had 
with the city dwellers of Edinburgh or Glasgow or 
indeed with the capital of the Outer Hebrides, 
Stornoway. For centuries the world outside stood 
aloof from its people and throughout its entire 
populated history St Kilda was void of a harbour. 
Mail boats that began to deliver to and fro from 
the islands started as late as the 1870s allowing 
the St Kildans their first serious connections with 
the outside world. St Kildans would launch rowing 
boats from its only major hamlet, Village Bay, to 
meet the mail boat which positioned itself in a 
place of safety, surrounded by treacherous rocks 
and violent sea.  
Throughout the entire history of St Kilda no crime 

was ever reported and much of island life centred 
around its Calvinist religion. Upon evacuation a 
few settled in the Outer Hebrides and the 
remainder upon the Scottish mainland. Arriving in 
Scotland, curious onlookers and an eager national 
media found these sad, hopelessly out of place St 
Kildans dressed akin to the Pilgrim Fathers.  
 
The years that followed found their numbers 
further depleted by diseases they could not 
conquer while a few, unable to cope with life away 
from their ancestral home, committed suicide. 
Only one man, a certain Mr MacLeod, ventured as 
far south as London, working for many years as a 
porter at the Grosvenor Hotel adjacent to Victoria 
Railway Station. He retired sometime during the 
1970s and has sadly since passed. if only TFTW 
had started many years before, what a wonderful 
interviewee this man would have made, a story 
which will now never be told.  

        
There is an excellent book on the island’s history 
entitled ‘The Life And Death Of St Kilda’ by Tom 
Steel, published in paperback in 1994 which 
should be easily available at all good book shops 
and also a film which was made back in 1937, 
‘The Edge Of The World’, which concerns itself 
mainly with the painful experience of evacuation, 
directed by Michael Powell and starring John 
Laurie, Eric Berry and Niall MacGinnis is available 
on both DVD and video. 
 
The 'Tales From The Woods' editorial board is 
planning a trip to the Outer Hebrides which will 
take in St Kilda, so if any of you wish to 
participate, please contact the illustrious and 
imposing editor through the usual channels. 

Keith Woods 
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SHAKY LEE’S  

APRIL AFFAIRS 
 

I first became acquainted with the jungle beat of 
Bo Diddley on one of my early visits to the 
‘Ballroom of the Stars’ as Nelson Imperial used to 
be billed. It was on Saturday 15th April 1967 that 
big bad Bo enraptured this impressionable 
teenager with his unique sound and stage 
presence as he ran through some of his best-
known numbers such as ‘Bo Diddley’, ‘Pretty 
Thing’, ‘Roadrunner’, ‘Mona’ and ‘Hey Bo Diddley’. 
 
Rolling on twenty years to Easter Monday 20th 
April 1987 Neil ‘Fiery Feet’ Foster came over to 
visit me from his home in Prescot, Merseyside in 
order to take in an appearance by Charlie Gracie 
at the Cat’s Whiskers in Burnley. Originally 
opened in 1962 as the Locarno Ballroom, and now 
the Gala Bingo Club, the Cat’s Whiskers was an 

unlikely venue for a Rock’n’Roll show. 
At that time the place was functioning 
primarily as a nightclub complete with 
blaring disco and flashing lights, and 
rarely promoted live music of any kind. 

 
I had been ‘on the wagon’ for a couple 
of weeks but, on being charged more 
for a glass of lime & lemonade than a 
pint of beer, I was driven to drink! Main 
support artist Wee Willie Harris put on 
his usual entertaining act, singing with 
enthusiasm and combining elements of 
music hall with his humorous brand of 

Rock’n’Roll. Charlie Gracie displayed 
his wonderful guitar mastery and sang 
what the audience expected i.e. 
‘Butterfly’, ‘Fabulous’, ‘Wanderin’ Eyes’ 
and ‘I Love You So Much It Hurts’. He 
also played a blistering guitar boogie. 
After the show (and a good helping of 
ale) Neil took me backstage to meet 
Charlie, who he knew quite well, and 
whom I found to be a genuinely warm 
and friendly fellow. 

 
Shaky leaning on Charlie Gracie for support in ‘87 

 
Towards the end of March 1990 Jerry Lee Lewis 
commenced a European tour that was to contain 
a number of English concerts including northern 
ones at Manchester Apollo on 14th April, Sheffield 
City Hall, Carlisle Sands Centre and Preston Guild 
Hall. A few days prior to the Apollo date the press 
announced that Lewis had flown back to the 
States in pursuit of wife Kerry who had returned 
following a row, and the show had been 
rescheduled for 29th April. The Killer was 
expected to return to perform at the International 
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Music Festival on Sunday 15th April. I decided to 
venture to London, hoping the trip would not be in 
vain and, on arrival at Wembley, met Dave Travis 
who confirmed that Jerry Lee was present. 
 
The bill for that day included Hank Wangford, 
Randy Van Warmer and David Allan Coe. Jerry 
closed the show, accompanied by Ken Lovelace 
and Jim Isbel with Chas Hodges guesting on 
bass. In typical fashion the set owed more to 
Rock’n’Roll than country, including a frenetic 
‘Rockin’ Jerry Lee’. Surprisingly, after receiving a 
standing ovation, JLL returned to do an encore 
comprising ‘Jailhouse Rock’, ‘All Shook Up’ and 
‘Tennessee Saturday Night’. Good job I made the 
effort to attend this show as a week later, after a 
major dispute with promoter Mervyn Conn, Lewis 
headed home once again, with the rest of the tour 
being abandoned. 

 
Eddie Bond writing a cheque to ensure Shaky says 

something good about him 

April 1992 saw the irrepressible Dave Webb 
promote two hot rockin’ shows at Plaistow’s Royal 
Naval Association club. On April Fool’s day 
Charlie Gracie proved to be no fool as he gave his 
standard polished performance. Three weeks 
later, without wishing to incur the wrath of Mr 
Angry, I was at Upton Park, thanks to Nelson born 
Man U midfielder Mickey Phelan who provided me 
with complimentary tickets, to see West Ham 
thwart Manchester United’s title hopes with a 1-0 
victory. At the final whistle I walked over to the 

RNA to watch Rockin’ Daddy Eddie Bond who 
romped and stomped his way through ‘Flip Flop 
Mama’ and ‘Slip Slip Slippin’ In’. 

 
Ten years ago this month I was invited to stay at 
Dr Dale Towers after procuring tickets for a ‘Rock 
Around The Clock’ Anniversary Tour at the nearby 
Epsom Playhouse. The show opened with the 
Rapiers doing their sixties Shadowesque sounds 
and steps which was pleasant enough, but hardly 
gripping stuff. Freddie ‘Fingers’ Lee followed with 
his usual eccentric showmanship and rockin’ 
piano antics before Charlie Gracie closed the first 
half of the show. Besides his hits Charlie threw in 
fine versions of his Cameo singles ‘(You Got A) 
Heart Like A Rock’, ‘Ninety Nine Ways’ and ‘Cool 
Baby’. 

 
A right pair of Charlies (Dale and Gracie) 

 

After the interval and a short second spot from the 
Rapiers the original Comets took to the stage and 
performed with the verve and gusto of men half 
their age. Fronted by Jacko Buddin, Messrs Lytle, 
D’Ambrosio, Beecher, Grande and Richards rolled 
back the years with ‘Rock The Joint’, ‘Well Now 
Dig This’, ‘See You Later Alligator’ etc., plus the 
apposite ‘Never Too Old To Rock’. I remember 
thinking that this could well be their last UK trip, 
but they have continued to defy the odds to tour 
here during the ensuing years. 
 
Afterwards the infamous good Doctor and my 
humble self were ushered to the dressing room to 
meet our heroes, our photograph with the Comets 
subsequently being published in Now Dig This – 
seven years later! 
 
Here’s a run down of the Record Mirror top twenty 
from 29th April 1957. 
 
1. Cumberland Gap – Lonnie Donegan (Nixa) 
2. Young Love – Tab Hunter (London) 
3. Banana Boat Song – Harry Belafonte (HMV) 
4. Long Tall Sally – Little Richard (London) 
5. Baby Baby – Frankie Lymon and The 

Teenagers (Columbia) 
6. Don’t Forbid Me – Pat Boone (London) 
7. I’ll Take You Home Again Kathleen – Slim 

Whitman (London) 
8. Look Homeward Angel – Johnny Ray 

(Philips) 
9. Freight Train – Chas McDevitt and Nancy 

Whiskey (Oriole) 
10. When I Fall In Love – Nat ‘King’ Cole 

(Capitol) 
11. The Girl Can’t Help It – Little Richard 

(London) 
12. I’m Not A Juvenile Delinquent – Frankie 

Lymon and The Teenagers (Columbia) 
13. Ninety Nine Ways – Tab Hunter (London) 
14. Heart – Max Bygraves (Decca) 
15. I’m Walkin’ – Fats Domino (London) 
16. Butterfly – Andy Williams (London) 
17= Butterfly – Charlie Gracie (Parlophone) 
17= She’s Got It – Little Richard (London) 
19 Butterfingers – Tommy Steele (Decca) 
20 Knee Deep In The Blues – Guy Mitchell 

(Philips) 

Rockin’ ‘n’ Rollin’ Wilkinson Jr. 
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C.D. REVIEWS 

Hard Rock Bunter, a.k.a. Brian Clark) with a look at 
 

 
 

Lil’ Ed and the Blues Imperials – Heads Up! – 

Alligator ALCD4886 

Woman In The Castle | Never Miss Your Water | 
Natural Man | The Creeper | My Mind Is Gone | Four 
Leaf Clover | Lil' Ed's Home Cookin' | Black Night | 

Empty House Tour | Computer Girl | Ed Heads' Boogie 
| I Still Love You | I Love My Baby 

 
This most recent 
album from Lil’ Ed and 
the Blues Imperials 
has rarely been out of 
my CD player of late. 
It’s a potent mix of 
rockin’ blues, slow 
blues and a little funk, 
and all but two of its 
thirteen songs are 

penned by vocalist/guitarist/leader Lil’ Ed 
Williams. The Imperials consist of Mike Garnett 
(guitar), James ‘Pookie’ Young (bass) and Kelly 
Littleton (drums) and there’s an extra rhythm 
guitarist on one track (‘Four Leaf Clover’) in the 
person of Paul Buschbacker. Oh, and Mike and 
James contribute some backing vocals here and 
there (and perhaps even provide the tea and 
buttered scones).  
 
In his notes, Alligator supremo Bruce Iglauer 
states that Ed and Pookie are brothers and that 
Garnett and Littleton joined the brothers’ band in 
about 1988. Collectively these guys make a great 
sound; there’s lashings of ballsy slide guitar 
throughout the set, especially effective on slow 
blues items like their powerful version of Charles 
Brown’s ‘Black Night’. Also, on the downside 
tempo-wise are ‘The Creeper’ and, with a slightly 
more funkier edge, ‘I Still Love You’. ‘Empty 
House Tour’ has slight jazz inflections while the 
album’s opener, ‘Woman In The Castle’, lies 
squarely in the Chuck Berry bag and is superb. 
‘Never Miss Your Water’ also rocks with purpose 
and the humidity increases further for the ‘Mojo 
Working’-like ‘My Mind Is Gone’ (a Pam Williams 
composition) and further still for the utterly manic 
‘Ed Heads' Boogie’.  
 
An Elmore James influence permeates the 
excellent ‘Natural Man’ and ‘I Love My Baby’. 
‘Four Leaf Clover’ has an easygoing funky quality 
about it while ‘Home Cookin' bears a happy, 
partyfied groove. In describing Lil’ Ed’s voice, the 

first name that sprang to mind in drawing a 
comparison was Barrance Whitfield but, though 
still very emotive, he can’t scream like Whitfield. 
But no matter. This is a highly enjoyable CD of 
blues ’n’ boogie and now I’ve picked this up, I’m 
keen to collect the other four releases on Alligator, 
namely ‘Rough Housin’ (AL4749), ‘Chicken, Gravy 
and Biscuits (4772), ‘What You See Is What You 
Get’ (4808) and ‘Get Wild’ (4868). I suggest you 
follow suit. 

 

Red Foley - Tennessee Saturday Night – 

Proper PVCD 105 

Smoke On The Water | There’s A Blue Star Shining 
Bright | Hang Your Head In Shame | I’ll Never Let You 

Worry My Mind | Shame Shame On You | Harriet | 
Have I Told You Lately That I Love You | Old Shep | 

That’s How Much I Love You | New Pretty Blonde (Jolie 
Blon) | Freight Train Boogie | Tennessee Saturday 
Night | Never Trust A Woman | Blues In My Heart | 

Tennessee Border | Candy Kisses | Tennessee Polka | 
Sunday Down In Tennessee | I Gotta Have My Baby 

Back | Careless Kisses | Just A Closer Walk With Thee 
| When God Dips His Love In My Heart | Steal Away | 
Don’t Be Ashamed Of Your Age | Chattanooga Shoe 
Shine Boy | Sugarfoot Rag | Birmingham Bounce | 

Mississippi | Old Kentucky Fox Chase | Hillbilly Fever | 
Hobo Boogie | Goodnight Irene | Night Train To 

Memphis | Crawdad Song | Hot Rod Race | Peace In 
The Valley | Alabama Jubilee | Midnight | The Lovebug 

| Giles County | No One To Cry To | Home In San 
Antone | Thinking Of The One I Love | Foggy River | 
Cheatin’ On You Baby | I Only Want A Buddy Not A 
Sweetheart | Beaver Creek | Old MacDonald Had A 
Farm | Hearts Of Stone | Renfro Valley Home | Salty 

Dog Rag | Milk Bucket Boogie 

 
Another mid-price 
two CD release from 
Proper that trains the 
spotlight on one of 
the true greats of 
pure country music, 
Red Foley. This 52-
track collection has 
its peaks and troughs 

but there are some decent hillbilly boogies to 
savour and fans of Ray Charles and Jerry lee 
Lewis will be more than intrigued at the track 
listing. The recordings (mainly studio sides) span 
the years 1944-1951 and the studio recordings all 
originally appeared on Decca in the States. I’m 
hearing practically all of these cuts for the first 
time and, in reference to CD 1, it’s nice to finally 
hear the original version of ‘Old Shep’, a Foley 
composition which reached a wider audience ten 
years after Red’s original recording, through a 
version cut by Elvis Presley. Having been familiar 
with Elvis’ version all these years, it’s interesting to 
learn that the King remembered most, but not all, 
of Foley’s lyrics.  
 
Great also to hear the original version of 
‘Tennessee Saturday Night’, a song I first heard 
as a kid through a version by Red’s son in law, 
Pat Boone. Many, including myself, will feel that 
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Jerry Lee’s 1977 version for Mercury reigns 
supreme. Keeping on the subject of the Killer, 
‘Don’t Be Ashamed Of Your Age’ (sung here by 
Red with Ernest Tubb), came to my notice through 
a rendering Jerry performed, in duet with Mickey 
Gilley, on an American TV show in 1980. The trio 
of religious classics featured on CD 1 were 
recorded in 1949 and feature the pre-Elvis 
Jordanaires in support. ‘Chattanooga Shoe Shine 
Boy’ is an all-time Foley classic and ‘Sugarfoot 
Rag’ features the stunning guitar picking of young 
Hank Garland.  
 
Hardrock Gunter’s ‘Birmingham Bounce’ gets CD 
2 off to a flying start and, for me, the second disc 
is infinitely preferable to the first. Having said that, 
some of the material featured in the radio 
transcripts really falls into the “naff” category; to 
be in the audience watching Red Foley and 
friends perform ‘Old MacDonald Had A Farm’ 
would have been preferable to having to sit and 
listen to it on a CD. But the good far outweighs the 
bad in this top value collection and Adam 
Kommorowski’s notes tell the Red Foley story 
superbly, plus of course the packaging is of the 
usual high standard. 
 

Various Artistes - The Early Jin Singles: 

Southland Rock'n'Roll  - Ace CDCHD 878 

Southland - Doug Ardoin & The Boogie Kings | This 

Should Go On Forever - Rod Bernard | You've Gone 

Too Far - Rob & The Rhythm Aces | Crying Over You 

| Forgive Me - Steve Rollins & The Continentals | 

Take A Ride | Lover Blues | Jailbird | Once Again - Red 

Smiley & The Vel-Tones | Going Out With The Tide | 

Up Up And Away - Jivin' Gene & The Jokers | Lubby 

Lou - Al Chase & The Miidnites | My Little Girl - 

Rockin' Sydney & His All-Stars | Lesson In Love - 

Glen Wells & The Blends | Tough | Don't Take It So 

Hard | She Wears My Ring - Phil Bo | Give Me One 

More Chance -| Can't Stand To See You Go - Rockin' 

Dave Allen & The Thunderbirds | Say That You Love 

Me | Help Me - The Del-Chords | Cheryl Ann - Prince 

Charles & The Rockin' Kings | Oh Susanna | As Long 

As I Love You - Chuck Martin & The Honey Drippers 

| Deep Elen Blues | Double Trouble - Mary McCoy & 

The Cyclones | Crying Over You - Johnnie Allen | 

Forever Is A Long Long Time - Tibby Edwards | Little 

Cajun Girl - Gene King | I Lost Again - Lee Martin & 

The Kings 

 
This 30-track pack 
consists of material 
recorded from the 
late ‘50s to the very 
early ‘60s by Floyd 
Soileau, boss of the 
Jin and Swallow 
labels, in South 
Louisiana. Swamp-
pop and Rock'n'Roll 
are what’s on offer 

here and the CD is chock-full of great stuff. 
Disappointingly, the “Bandstand” version (with 
cleaned up lyrics) of Rod Bernard’s ‘This Should 

Go On Forever’ is included so soon after it’s 
release on Ace’s ‘Golden Age Of American 
Rock'n'Roll Volume 10’ reviewed in TFTW 25. 
Happily though, the so-called “offensive” version is 
available on the excellent Ace CD of Bernard’s 
Jin/La Louisiana/Arbee/Hall-Way recordings 
released in 1994, ‘Swamp Rock'n'Roller’ (CDCHD 
488).  
 
Speaking of Rod Bernard, and looking at the other 
tracks, Rob & The Rhythm Aces’ rocker reminds 
me more than a bit of ‘Pardon Mr Gordon’. Does it 
you? Doug Ardoin’s opener is a tasty mover with 
strong sax work and a Billy Riley-ish vocal. Steve 
Rollins proffers two ballads, with the bluesy 
‘Forgive Me’ the more preferred by self. Of Red 
Smiley’s contributions, ‘Take A Ride’ is a popular 
bopper, ‘Jailbird’ is something of a standard 
(check out Marcia Ball’s version on her 1989 
Rounder album ’Soulful Dress’), ‘Lover Blues’ is 
an okay slowie as is the more poppy (and 
unreleased) ‘Once Again’. Jivin' Gene, of 
‘Breaking Up Is Hard To Do’ fame, is represented 
by two sides of a 1959 Jin single; the rocker ‘Up 
Up And Away’ moves well and has a feisty sax 
solo and ‘Going Out With The Tide’ is a ballad. Al 
Chase’s ‘Lubby Lou’ is a great little track, ideal for 
the “strollers” out there.  
 

I’m not sure if this Prince Charles chats up his 
houseplants but he sings reasonably enough on 
his ballad. There’s an early feature for Rockin’ 
Sydney (1959); the ‘Toot Toot’ man is heard on 
the rocking ‘My Little Girl’ - another decent sax 
break on this. Glen Wells’ slowie is nice, an 
attractive song. Phil Bo’s tracks are all fantastic. 
‘She Wears My Ring’ (not the Roy Orbison song 
of that title) has long been one of my all-time 
swamp favourites. Doo-wop groups on Jin are 
rarer than a decent Will Young record (for the 
benefit of our overseas readers, he’s… … oh, 
never mind) but the Del-Chords do a good job on 
their two songs.  
 
‘Say That You Love Me’ is very Frankie Lymon-
ish. Chuck Martin’s harsh vocal delivery is heard 
to great advantage on his songs – ‘Oh Susanna’ is 
out of this world. Mary McCoy does a Barbara 
Pittman on the great ‘Double Trouble’ with her 
take on ‘Deep Elen Blues’ marginally better, 
Johnnie Allen is typically superb, Tibby Edwards 
delivers a nice Jimmy Reed-like blues, Gene 
King’s track is another favourite of mine, Lee 
Martin’s entry is fine, tailor made for Clarence 
’Frogman’ Henry. Finally, there are two pleasant 
blues-drenched ballads from Rockin' Dave Allen. 
Yes, you read that name right. Goodnight, and 
may your God go with you. 
 

In Brief 
 

I know very little about the Jive Sharks other than 
the fact that they are a European outfit (from 
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Germany if I’m not mistaken) and that they made 
an evidently successful appearance last year at 
London’s 100 Club. A jump-jive combo, their 
influences appear primarily to be Louis’s Jordan 
and Prima, judging from the contents of a demo 
copy of ‘It's Joogie!’, a collection which, because 
it’s only  a demo that Keith handed me, regrettably 

provides me with no 
clues as to label 
(Vampirella Music – 
H) or catalogue 
number details; 
perhaps it has yet to 
be officially released.  
 
Whatever, the case, 

it’s an impressive 16-tracker with solid readings of 
‘Choo Choo Ch' Boogie’, ‘Barnyard Boogie’, ‘Early 
In The Morning’, ‘All Of Me’ and ‘Jump, Jive And 
Wail’. However, I particularly liked the two 
versions of ‘Chicken Shack Boogie’, especially the 
second that includes some interesting riffing from 
the sax man and French harp player. Better than 
these though, is an original composition ‘Jive 
Shark Boogie’ which has an Amos Milburn feel 
about it. A possible 
popular play at a future 
Rhythm Riot methinks 
and, in fact, all who 
dabble in the more 
swinging side of 
rhythm’n’blues music will 
find plenty to 
hoop’n’holler about. Must 
see these guys 
sometime. 
 
Time to wander into the Crescent City now, Kats 
and Kittens (Moscow? – H). John Stapleton is a 

pianist and singer who leads a band entitled The 

Big Easy, comprised of Steve Knight on 
saxophone and French harp, Jon "T Bone" Taylor 
on guitar, Olly Blanchflower on upright bass and 
Kevin Stapleton on drums. Last year the guys 
recorded and released a five-track CD (available 
at the bands gigs or through their website – 
www.big-easy.co.uk). There are two original 
songs and three covers and, although the covers 
(‘Shake, Rattle And Roll’, ‘Please Don’t Leave Me’ 
and ‘Sick And Tired’) are okay, I mostly enthused 
over John’s compositions. ‘You’re Not Far Away’ 
is a mid-tempo chugging blues which moves 
along well with some good harmonica work from 
Steve Knight. ‘My Best Friend The Blues’ is slow 
and reflective with some nice Stapleton piano.  
 
Good effort then, from a band who, along with 
Brian Jessup and our esteemed (and imposing – 
H) Editor, I managed to catch recently at the 100 
Club performing mainly tried and tested standards 
such as ‘I’m Ready’, ‘Kansas City’, ‘Flip, Flop And 
Fly’ and ‘Sweet Home Chicago’. There was also a 
surprise inclusion in Big Al Downing’s ‘Heartbreak 
Hill’, a song cut by Fats Domino for ABC 

Paramount in 1964. The lads (and, on this 
occasion, one lass) performed it well and I must 
say that it’s the first time I’ve ever heard this song 
attempted by any British band. John Stapleton is a 
fine piano man who understands the New Orleans 
style very well and his shows are well worth 
investigating. 

Hardrock Bunter 
 

                   
 

Waxo Wilko’s Tit Bits 
 

Do you remember the competition Waxo ran in 
last month’s mag? Well, we have a winner! Prize 

already dispatched to Erik Petersson in some 
place called Sweden (near Godalming I think). 

Congratulations Erik and we hope you enjoy your 
winnings. 

 

ANSWERS TO THE QUIZ 
Correct answers first followed by the winning 

responses from Erik. 
 

1) How long did the Hundred Years War last? 

116 years [116 years 1337 - 1453] 

2) Which country makes Panama hats? 

Ecuador [Spain] 

3) From which animal do we get cat gut? 

Sheep and horses [Sheep or goats] 

4) In which month do Russians celebrate the 
October Revolution? 

November [November] 

5) What is a camel's hair brush made of? 

Squirrel fur [?] 

6) The Canary Islands in the Pacific are named 
after what animal? 

Dogs [Dogs, from Latin Insulae Canarie] 

7) What was King George VI's first name? 

Albert [Albert] 

8) What colour is a purple finch? 

Crimson [What is a purple finch?] 

9) Where are Chinese gooseberries from? 

New Zealand [New Zealand] 

10) What is the colour of the black box in a 
commercial aeroplane? 

Orange, of course. [Bright orange] 

 
So, as you see, you don’t have to get them all 
correct to win. However, Dr Dale’s responses of 
Tapioca or Viagra to every question were too way 
off the mark to qualify, Mr Angry got so angry he 
tore his answers up and Tony P spent so long 
explaining his participation in the events of 
question 4 he missed the deadline. 
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IT'S NOT ROCK'N'ROLL 
(BUT IT IS NOSTALGIA) 

PART I 
 
I happened to mention to Keith 'The Hat' Woods 
at our last monthly meet-up that I was briefly into 
folk music before discovering the delights of Little 
Richard, Jerry Lee and Rock’n’Roll, and he 
suggested I do an article about it. Well, my 
interest in folk music was so short-lived there's not 
really much to write about, but there are a number 
of other musical formats I identify with which I will 
expand on here. 
  

PROTEST/REVOLUTIONARY SONGS 
As to folk music, I came to this through CND and 
the peace movement in the early 1960s. In those 
days the big marches from Aldermaston included 
many groups of singers and bands, and there 
were very many protest songs in the folk tradition. 
One of my favourites was 'Ban The Bloody H-
Bomb' because the alliteration ('ban, ban, ban the 
bloody H-Bomb') could really relieve one's 
frustration when sung with feeling over and over in 
the chorus. Jerry Lee has recorded the gospel 
song 'Life Is Like A Mountain Railroad', but how 
many know this tune was adopted by CND and 
became its 'national anthem' under the title 'The 
H-Bombs' Thunder'? Before that, this same song 
and tune had been adopted by the American 
miners' union as 'The Miner's Lifeguard'.  
  
The metamorphosis of the song can be seen in 
the changing lyrics of the chorus. In Jerry's gospel 
version it goes: 'Watch the fields, the curves and 
tunnels. Never falter, never fail. Keep your hands 
upon the throttle and your eyes upon the rail.' In 
the miners' version this becomes: 'Union miners 
stand together, heed no operator's tale. Keep your 
hands upon the dollar and your eye upon the 
scale.' John Brunner re-wrote this again for CND 
as 'Men and women stand together, do not heed 
the men of war, make your minds up now or 
never, Ban The Bomb for evermore.' 
 
Also learnt on the Aldermaston marches and in 
my CND days were many other peace, union and 
Socialist songs, including 'The Internationale', 
'The Red Flag', 'England Arise' and 'The Bandiera 
Rossa' (the 'Red Flag' of Italy). Some were more 
tongue-in-cheek. One which would now be 
considered very politically incorrect was called 
'When The Red Revolution Comes', with lines 
about making Princess Anne do a striptease in the 
Strand, making Sir Winston Churchill smoke a 
Woodbine every day and turning Buckingham 
Palace into a block of council flats (which would 
certainly by now have been sold off to yuppies by 
Westminster Council, presumably for more money 
than the 15 pence cemeteries!)  
 

Nor was the 'Song of the Soviet Air Force' really 
the thing that peace campaigners ought to have 
been singing on a coach back from an anti-Polaris 
demo in Scotland, with its lyrics about 'dropping 
bombs on the bosses and leaflets on the workers', 
'reaching the Soviet Red Star' and 'defending the 
USSR'. But we thought the shock value was great 
fun, much like the anti-Royalist lyrics in protest 
songs about secret government nuclear bunkers 
(RSGs) such as 'The Ballad of Warren Row'... 
'We’ve got a pew for Supermac' (PM Harold 
Macmillan) ‘and one for Mr Brooke' (Home 
Secretary Henry Brooke) 'and a golden-plated 
RSG' (Regional Seat of Government) 'for Lizzie 
and the Dook'. Of course the song 'God Save Our 
RSG' to the tune of the national anthem was 
completely beyond the pale with it's line: 'Our 
Queen could not care less, our country's in a 
bloody mess.'  
 
There were also more traditional folksy songs 
such as 'Song of the YCND' which told of a young 
maiden losing her virginity and possibly getting 
pregnant whilst marching (and sleeping) with the 
Youth section of CND thanks to 'a young man with 
a beard on his chin and a glint in his eye'. It wasn't 
the poor girl's fault of course; she'd been told at a 
briefing 'to go perfectly limp and be carried away' 
so she did as she was told! There was also 
another amusing folk song called 'The Racing 
Pigeon' about a Trafalgar Square pigeon being 
arrested on the big Committee of 100 sit-down 
demo in the Square in September 1961. In court 
the pigeon was charged 'with messing on the 
Force... and causing active fallout to come 
dropping from the sky'. The words to a lot of these 
songs can be found on The Unorthodox Website 
in the three songbooks posted there.  
  

SATIRICAL SONGS 
A favourite of mine at this time was the American 
Harvard math lecturer cum pianist/singer/satirist 
Tom Lehrer. Some of his songs have just been 
updated and included in the anti-Iraqi War satirical 
play, 'The Madness of George Dubya', which itself 
is basically an update of Stanley Kubrick's film 'Dr 
Strangelove' starring Peter Sellers. Lehrer wrote, 
sang and played some great songs with hilarious 
but bitterly satirical lyrics. In a song about the 
American 'National Brotherhood Week', during 
which people are encouraged to be friendly 
towards people 'who are inferior to you', Lehrer 
told us 'Lena Horne and Sheriff Clark are dancing 
cheek-to-cheek' and he urges us to 'go up and 
shake the hand of someone you can't stand, it's 
only for a week so have no fear, be grateful that it 
doesn't last all year'. 
 
A song he wrote about Hollywood stars becoming 
politicians mentions Ronald Reagan long before 
he became President, and lampoons song-and-
dance man cum U.S. Senator George Murphy 
with lines like: 'Gee it's great, now we've got a 
Senator who can really sing and dance' and 'we 
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can't expect America to win against its foes, with 
no-one in the Senate who can really tap his toes'. 
He lampoons the folk/protest song tradition itself 
in 'The Folk Song Army', and his own career as a 
math teacher in 'New Math' which he introduces 
by saying the important thing in 'the Ed Biz' 
nowadays is to 'understand what you're doing 
rather than getting the right answer.' One of his 
most hilarious, and irreverent, songs was the 
boogie-style 'Vatican Rag' satirizing the Roman 
Catholic Church and the Vatican II Ecumenical 
Council: 'go into that small Confessional, there's a 
guy who's got religion'll tell ya if your sin's original'  
'bow your heads with great respect and genuflect, 
genuflect, genuflect, genuflect'. And a song about 
'Pollution' in American cities contains lines like 'the 
city streets are quite a thrill, if the hoods don't get 
ya the monoxide will'. And referring to San 
Francisco... 'the breakfast garbage you throw into 
the Bay they drink for lunch in San Jose.' Brilliant 
stuff! 
  
But of course Lehrer's most biting lyrics were 
about American militarism and nuclear weapons. 
Songs like 'Send The Marines' - 'We'll send them 
all we've got, John Wayne and Randolph Scott'.... 
'for might makes right, until they've seen the light, 
they've got to be protected, all their rights 
respected until someone we LIKE can be elected'. 
Or 'So Long, Mom (I'm Off To Drop The Bomb)' 
with catchy lines like 'So long mommy I'm off to 
get a Commie' and 'I'll see you all when the War is 
over, an hour and a half from now'. One of my 
favourites, not on my album of Lehrer songs but in 
the 'George Dubya' production, is 'We'll All Go 
Together When We Go' singing the praises of 
nuclear Armageddon.... 'universal bereavement, 
an astounding achievement, we'll all go together 
when we go'. 
 
And there's a really brilliant satirical line in Lehrer's 
'Wernher Von Braun' about Hitler's V2 rocket 
scientist who the USA poached for their space 
exploration program. Questioned about his Nazi 
past and the effects of his dreaded V2 on 
Londoners, Von Braun defends himself thus: 
'"Once ze rockets are up who cares where zey 
come down? Zat's not my department" says 
Wernher Von Braun'. But all this is getting much 
too political for some of you, so the final part of 
this article will deal with traditional folk music, 
Music Hall/Vaudeville and nostalgia, including old 
advertising jingles. 

Tony Papard 
 

                   
 

A Marffette 
All the Saddam Hussain lookalikes were in a 
meeting yesterday. Saddam's doctor came in and 
said, "I have good news and bad news. The good 
news is that Saddam survived those American 
bombs. The bad news, however, is that he's lost 
an arm." 

1950’S SCRAPBOOK 
Part 6 

THE BOMB 
by Neil Foster 

 
The atomic (later, the hydrogen) bomb, of course, 
which loomed in the background of the Fifties like 
a black cloud. Like Death, you tried to ignore it but 
the feeling grew as the Fifties progressed that like 
Death, it was coming nearer and nearer. 

 
One day in the mid-Fifties, I read an article in my 
daily paper that described scientists’ first attempt 
to fit an atomic warhead into a long-range rocket 
so that it could hit targets thousands of miles from 
the launch-site. The author described this idea – 
the combination of atomic bomb and rocket - in a 
chilling phrase, as “the unholiest marriage in 
history”. This was a further development of the V2 
technology developed by Wernher von Braun in 
Nazi Germany. The allies had had no defence 
against such a weapon, which was fired from 
mobile and easily concealed launch vehicles and 
the only solution was to defeat Nazi Germany as 
fast as possible. 
  
Both the Americans and the Russians had seized 
V2 technology and German scientists who had 
worked on the project. The results were not long 
in coming. In October 1957, the world awoke to 
the eerie bleep of the first artificial satellite to orbit 
the earth – but it was Russian, not American (as 
the comedians of the time quipped, “All it proves 
is that their German scientists are better than our 
German scientists!”) 
 
The news produced real fear and foreboding in 
the USA and the West. If the Reds could put a 
satellite into space at a precise location, they 
could use the same rockets to bomb London and 
New York and the 1950’s atomic bomb was many 
times more powerful than the comparatively crude 
devices that had been dropped by manned 
bombers on the Japanese mainland in WWII. (I 
remember reading that von Braun’s autobiography 
was on display in Foyle’s bookshop in London. 
The title was “I Aim at the Stars”. Underneath, 
some sardonic wit had written, “But sometimes I 
hit London”) 

 
The prospect of mass annihilation produced 
different effects on people. Many teenagers were 
either apathetic or fatalistic (“Let’s have fun – 
you’re a long time dead”) although some of the 
more thoughtful joined CND and went on “Ban the 
Bomb” marches to Aldermaston or Trafalgar 
Square. There were attempts to interest the 
population in “Civil Defence” – how to survive a 
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nuclear strike- but they were never very 
successful. Most people realized that although it 
might be possible for huge countries like the USA, 
the USSR and China to survive an atomic war, or 
for countries with a small population, like Sweden, 
to build shelters for their people, there was little 
hope that a tiny group of islands like Great Britain, 
with a comparatively large population would 
survive in any real sense. 

 
I remember seeing an advertisement asking for 
Civil Defence volunteers which asked, “The H-
bomb – what about the millions of survivors?” 
Underneath, someone had written scornfully, 
“You’ll be lucky!” 
 
Yet the scientists tried to persuade us that nuclear 
power could be beneficial and when Calder Hall, 
Britain’s first atomic power station, was opened by 
the Queen in 1956, there were extravagant claims 
of “limitless cheap power”. Nearly 50 years later it 
still hasn’t happened! An accidental discharge of 
radiation from the same power station the next 
year (1957), which affected a large area of 
Cumbria, did not increase public confidence. Nor 
do I recall any scientist of the time pointing out 
that de-commissioning of nuclear power stations 
could cost millions of pounds. (Did they know, 
then?) 
 

THE END 
 

                   
 

SOUL KITCHEN 
Welcome to a basket full of spring soul. 

 

CD OF THE MONTH 

 

BUNNY SIGLER... LET ME 

LOVE YOU TONIGHT... 

Grapevine 3005 
It Doesn't Have To End Like This : Just Let Me Love 
You Tonight : Have I Told You : He's Trying To Take 

You Away From Me : I Found Somebody To Love Me : 
Spoil You To Much : I Don't Have Time : (They Long To 

Be) Close To You : Be My Love : Peace On The 
Streets : One Step From Your Arms : Give It To Me All 
Night Long : Here We Go : It Doesn't Have To End Like 

This (Radio Edit). 

So was this eagerly awaited release worth the 
wait? Although the album simply oozes with class, 
passion and then some from Mr Harmony, it is let 
down to a certain extent by an annoying drum 
machine on some of the tracks, which I personally 
find irritating and a huge distraction from the 
vocals. But having said that, the overall picture 
from the cult Philadelphia legend is some 
admirable soul, spanning numerous moods, that 
range from vintage Bunny, which rival his Philly 
soul ballads, to a more contemporary approach. 
 
The album is produced by Bunny, helped out by 
Instant Funk’s Raymond Earl. The opening track 
'It Doesn't Have To 
End Like This' is quite 
a magnificent laid 
back ballad, a husky 
voiced monologue 
opens the track, which 
leads us into a 
melodic gem, with 
Bunny proving his 
unique vocal powers 
are still very much 
intact. The title track 
'Just Let Me Love You Tonight', belongs back in 
Bunny's old soul school days; originally cut in the 
seventies, this updated version follows the same 
path as the opener, and is another stand out cut, 
a silvery balladazy, with his silky falsetto vocals 
floating over a very the laid back programming, 
apart from the spitting drum. 'He's Trying To Take 
You Away From Me' is another masterpiece. His 
eerily high voice has an agonizing, yet romantic 
approach to the vocals, explaining why a Bunny is 
better, in a desperate attempt to hold on to his 
main squeeze.  
 
There are plenty of good tracks on this album, 
each one having something worth noting. A few 
other highlights, must be the inspired modern 
punchy funkier 'Peace On The Streets', the usual 
tale of inner city social problems, complete with 
sirens, and underlay of activity, which was 
originally cut for a Philadelphia city-funded project. 
It's a goody. 'One Step From Your Arms' gives our 
man a chance to show the unique soul styling we 
have come to expect from him, on this dead slow 
ballad, effortlessly scaling heights with his falsetto, 
then plunging back down to the basement. 'I Don't 
Have Time' is beautifully sung, a real throw back 
to his earlier work of the seventies. 
 
I cannot leave without a mention of these two, 
against the grain of the albums content, 
remarkable tracks. Bunny lays down his individual 
treatment, and creates a highly complex piece of 
work, on the Woodworkers’ 'Close To You', where 
he sings all the overlaying harmonies, as in fact 
he does on all the tracks, creating a grand wailing 
chorus, who seem to have butted in from another 
recording. Finally we have a dramatic operatic 
rendition of Mario Lanza's 'Be My Love', it's soul 
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man, which was a highlight of Bunny's shows 
when he was performing as Bundino Siggalucci 
(See TFTW 16), but unfortunately fails to curl my 
soul toes. Overall this release is a great welcome 
back to one of the truly colossal legends of soul, 
and has a splattering of stand out treasures. But 
next time please Bunny, pull the plug on that 
bloody computerised drum.  

RATING (out of 5) 3 11/16 Soulboys 

 
PS. The informative sleeve notes tell us that 
Bunny has been invited to sing in Shakespeare's, 
Othello, at a Venice music festival some time this 
year. 

 

LIVE REPORT 

TOWER OF POWER  LONDON 

ASTORIA 15 MARCH 2003 
 
It's about this time of the year as 
we move towards spring, that my 

body needs its funk batteries recharging. So what 
better way to get funked up than, in what now 
seems to be an annual visit to these shores, to 
catch up with Oakland’s ten piece funk 
aggregation Tower Of Power. 
 
From the moment TOP bounded on stage, hitting 
the tempestuous opening bars of the rhythmically 
instrumental 'You've Got To Funkifize', the 
audience suddenly became a heaving sea of 
bumpin' and jumpin' frenzy, yes, TOPmania was 
in overdrive. Tower Of Power's sound is polished, 
with the five strong extremely proficient brass 
section, sounding delicious as always, cutting the 
smoky auditorium like a knife, injecting funk into 
the body, resulting in uncontrollably jerking 
activity. Keeping the tempo up for 'Funky Music 
Turns Me On', the band introduces vocalist Larry 
Braggs, who enters like a soul messiah. Rapidly 
following, and slowing things right down, came, 
'Can’t You See',  which thoroughly showcases the 
deeper soul side of Braggs, as he drains 
everything, even throwing in a Lenny Williams o-o-
o-o-o, with the brass section complementing every 
line.  
 
Larry Braggs is a pure showman bouncing about 
the stage, whipping the audience in call and 
response interaction, discharging blistering 
versions of the cream of TOP’s massive thirty five 
years back catalogue, all the time aided by the 
unbelievably tight four piece rhythm section, with 
the crisp and dominating horns curling in and out, 
complementing each other, with tons of solo 
space for each one to shine. Founder members, 
Frank Rocco Prestia, renowned as one of the 
worlds baddest bass players, receives an 
exhilarating hero's welcome back to the line-up, 
after being sidelined for a year with a terminal 
illness (liver transplant), at the helm is Emilo 'Mimi' 
Castillo on tenor sax and Steve 'Doc' Kupka with 
his big nasty baritone sax, kneading in when 
required. Combined with the newer members, 

although drummer David Garibaldi has just 
returned to their line-up after a twenty year gap, 
are all awesome musicians.  
 
TOP grab you and hold you by your neck until they 
are done with you, firing one classic after another, 
including, 'Soul With A Capital S', 'Soul Vacation', 
'You're Still A Young Man', then another rich 
moment of magic as Larry changes the mood for 
a far down ballad 'Willin' To Learn', then back to 
the funk pace for, from their new album, 'Oakland 
Zone'. A throw back to real feel of sixties soul 
follows with the doo-woppy, 'This Time It's Real', 
then for me the best part of the night, the 
opportunity to shout out James Brown, well you 
couldn't behave like this in the street, as Emilo 
takes the vocals on 'Diggin' On James Brown', I 
was completely fulfilled. The funk parrrrrrtttyyyyy 
continued with 'Got To Groove', then immediately 
moved into one of their biggest hits, receiving the 
expected roar of approval, 'What Is Hip'. The 
encore witnessed a rousing finish with 'So Very 
Hard To Go'. Phew. TOP play with passion, 
finesse, and with so much raw talent in one place, 
it completely takes your breath away. A 
mesmerising ninety minute live experience from 
T-O-W-E-R O-F P-O-W-E-R who showed us why 
their particular brand of horn driven nostalgic soul 
and funk is all their own with no peers. 

 

RANDOM DIP 

FUGI.... I'd rather 

be a blind 

man/Save a little.   

US Cadet 5677 
 
One plucked from 
my assorted must 
play again some day 
pile. Now a few 
dozen years later it 

gets a long well overdue airing. Almost an 
alternative version of Etta James classic 'I'd 
Rather Go Blind'. Fugi's version features a typical 
sixties soul slab with a backdrop of drums and 
guitars, neatly complementing the vocals. So 
much suppressed intensity, as our man's 
predicament of being able to see what he can't 
have unfolds, on this well known tale of woe. 
Brilliant. The B side, is a slowish, on the edge of 
blues and soul thing, with dominant blues guitar 
riffs and raw vocals.  

 
So what do I know about 
Fugi? Not a lot. But the little 
is certainly interesting. Fugi 
was a psychedelic funk 
band, loosely influenced by 
early Funkadelic, signed to 
Chess subsidiary Cadet in 
the late sixties. The Band 
was led by none other than 

Ellington Jordan, who hails from Los Angeles, 
who just so happens to have co written with Bob 
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Foster one of the all time soul classics, 'I'd Rather 
Go Blind', which apart from Etta's unrivalled 
version in 1967, has also been a huge hit, for 
amongst others, Chicken Shack 1969, Ruby 
Turner 1987, and Sydney Youngblood 1990. So 
the release in 1970 by Fugi, completely out of 
context to their normal recordings is, I would say, 
a deceiving extension to Etta's version, milking a 
few more drops from the bottle. 
 
I have just the one other release, that was let out 
around 1971 on Blue Horizon, a solid slab of 
groovy funk, 'Red Moon' pt 1 & 2. Other known 
releases, 1968 'Red Moon'/'Sweet Sweet Lady' on 
Tuff City. 1969 'Mary, Don't Take Me On No Bad 
Trip'/'Part 2' on Cadet. 1970 'Revelations'/? on 
Cadet. Also the band had one album, MARY, 
DON'T TAKE ME ON NO BAD TRIP, Tuff City 
1968. There must be other releases? Apparently 
there is some connection with another Chess 
recording group Black Merda, another similar 
funky blues rock band, who later changed their 
name to Mer-Da and recorded for Janus. Some 
accounts say the bands were one and the same? 
 

LOST SOULS 
As most of you must be aware, 
we have now lost the great 

Edwin Starr, to that great soul 
compilation in the sky. In 1970 
he recorded his biggest hit 
'War'. The words are still 
relevant today. "War, What is it 
good for, ABSOLUTELY 
NOTHING". Arguably the most 

incendiary song Motown ever released. 
 

Also Little Eva has died from cancer, aged 59. So 
her 'Loco' will no longer be held up by Network 
Rail. Full obituaries will follow next month. 
 

CHICKEN SOUL 
You could not help but have noticed that TV 
adverts are reverting to good old soul music to sell 
their wares. The most impressive must be KFC 
Finger Licking Chicken, under the banner of soul 
food. Amazing material such as Bobby Garrett's 'I 
Can't Get Away', Frank Wilson's 'Do I Love You' 
and currently the hungry chicken punters are 
dancing to Jnr Walker's 'Roadrunner'. Oliver 
Cheatham is number one in the poppy charts, 
thanks to a TV ad. 
 

KITCHEN 
Soul kitchen has some competition. Solomon 
Burke has a cooking show coming up in the 
states. Soul Cooking With Solomon Burke. (Sue 
him Soulboy! – H) 
 

SOUL/R&B released in the UK 
By popular demand, we're back with our fourth 
wander through the soul releases of 1965, 
continuing with March. 
Fontella Bass/Bobby McLure 

 Don't Mess Up A Good Thing/ Chess 8007 

Oliver Sain 
 Jerk Loose           "      . 

Chuck Berry 
 Lonely School Days/I Got A Booking Chess 8006 

 
Solomon Burke 
 Got To Get You Off My Mind/Peepin' Atlantic 4022 

Jerry Butler 
 Good Times/I've Grown Accustomed To Her Face

 Fontana 553 

Ray Charles 
 Cry/Teardrops From My Eyes HMV 1392 

Ray Charles Singers 
 This Is My Prayer/Toy For A Boy Command 25500 

Dion Di Mucci 
 Sweet Sweet Baby/Unloved Unwanted Me CBS 

201728 

Lee Dorsey  
 Do-Re-Mi/Ya Ya Sue 367 

Frankie Ford 
  Sea Cruise/Roberta Sue 366 

The Four Tops 
 Ask The Lonely/Where Did You Go T Motown 507 

Aretha Franklin 
 Can't You Just See Me/You Little Miss Raggedy 

Ann CBS 201732 

Owen Gray 
 It's Gonna Work Out Fine/Dolly Baby Aladdin 603 

Chuck Jackson 
 I Need You/Chuck's Soul Brother Twist Pye 25301 

Anna King & Bobby Byrd 
 Baby Baby Baby/If Somebody Told YouPhilips 1402 

Freddy King 
 Driving Sideways/Hideaway Sue 349 

Little Anthony & the Imperials  
 Hurt So Bad/Reputation  U Arts 1083 

Lonnie Mack 
 Sa-Ba-Hoola/Chicken Pickin' Stateside 393 

Martha & the Vandellas 
 Nowhere To Run/Motoring T Motown 502 

The Miracles 
 Ooh Baby Baby/All That's Good T Motown 503 

The Shangri-La's 
 Give Him A Great Big Kiss/Twist and Shout Red 

Bird 10018 

The Skatalites 
 Guns Of Navarone/Marcus Garvet Island 168 

The Soul Brothers 
 I Keep Ringing Up My Baby/I Can't Take It Decca 

12116 

The Supremes  
 Stop! In The Name Of Love/I'm In Love Again T 

Motown 501 

The Temptations 
 It's Growing/What Love Has Joined Together T 

Motown 504 

Joe Tex 
 You Better Get It/You Got What It Takes Atlantic 

4021 

Doris Troy 
 One More Chance/Please Little Angel Atlantic 4020 
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Earl Van Dyke 
 All For Me/Too Many Fish In The SeaT Motown 506 

The Wailers 
 It Hurts To Be In Alone/Mr Talkative Island 188 

Dionne Warwick 
 You Can Have Him/Don't Say I Didn't Tell You So

 Pye 25290 

John L Watson/Hummelflugs 
 Standing By/I'll Make It Worth Your While 
  Piccadilly 35233 

Mary Wells 
 Use Your Head/Everlovin' Boy Stateside 396 

Stevie Wonder 
 Kiss Me Baby/Tears In Vain T Motown 505 

Link Wray 
 Good Rockin' Tonight/I'll Do Anything For You

 Stateside 397 

 
 
Remember to keep on 
keeping on.... 

    SOULBOY  

playboy with a whole lotta soul 

 

 

 

                   

Darren does 

Jackie and Jet 
 

Jackie Lynton, Standard, Walthamstow 14/2/03  
This was a really great show. Jackie’s been 
gigging now since about 1958; remember his 
sixties singles like ‘Over The Rainbow’ and ‘Teddy 
Bears Picnic’? If you like good ballsy Rock’n’Roll 
this is for you. He was on stage for two and a half 
hours; the set was filled with some great originals 
and Rock’n’Roll standards like ‘Sweet Little 
Sixteen’ and then things like ‘Stardust’. He then 
did some X-rated material like ‘Underneath Your 
Arsehole’ and, as you can, imagine got bluer. Go 
and see Jackie if he's near you but don't take 
anyone with you who is not open minded. 
 

Cereal Thriller 2 Jackie Lynton 
This is a very unusual set, a lot of which is 
Jackie’s live show. Unusually for a newly recorded 
CD this is a double set. The front shows Jack 
surrounded by, what else, various cereal packets 
and Jack wearing an Elvis In Concert jacket. 
 
On to the music; the first CD comprises originals 
like ‘Fact Over Fiction’ and ‘I'll Drink On That’, 
songs about boozing, women, balls ups of life and 
having a bloody good time. The other songs are 
things like ‘Stardust’ and ‘High Heel Sneakers’. 
The other CD consists of X-rated material and tall 
tales which you can't really explain, you have to 
hear them. A great if unusual set but only 
available on Jack’s website or at one his gigs. 

Jet Harris Show London Palladium 9/3/03 
This, for me, was a very mixed show. We had a 
Swedish announcer who had been a promoter in 
the sixties but unfortunately was difficult to 
understand and, when you could, was a load of 

twaddle. The Tornados were on first who did an 
entertaining show with their hits ‘Love And Fury’, 
‘Riding The Wind’ and ‘Telstar’ amongst others 
along with a tribute to Billy Fury who they backed 
for a short time in the sixties. 
 
Next on was one of my personal favourite instro 

groups, the Spotnicks. Unfortunately only Bo 
Winberg was there out of the original line-up but 
what a great performance, with particularly great 
versions of ‘Sleepwalk’, ‘Hava Nagila’ and ‘Orange 
Blossom Special’. 
 
Unfortunately standards began to drop on the next 

act, Johnny and the Hurricanes. All the numbers 
were there; ‘Beatnik Fly’. ‘Buckeye’ etc. but there 
was no enthusiasm with them and also bad 
balancing. One of the worst performances was on 
‘Crossfire’ where it was just flat… basically you 
were crap guys. 
 

Next up was Mike Berry who did a very good 
show but unfortunately was not on long enough 
with great versions of ‘Doncha Think It's Time’, 
‘That'll Be The Day’ etc. 
 

After this we were treated to the John Leyton 
show and, oh dear, he came out in a bright 
coloured shirt which was open (thankfully I hadn't 
just eaten). He did his two big hits ‘Johnny 
Remember Me’ and ‘Wild Wind’ and an appalling 
version of ‘Sea Cruise’ amongst others. I was sad 
when he finished. 
 

it was then on to the final act Jet Harris who was 
the highlight. He was totally professional, the 
sound was superb and his playing was superb. 
Jet’s problems in recent years I think are finally 
behind him. Standout tracks for me were ‘Nivram’ 
and ‘Theme For Something Really Important’. 
 
Although there were disappointments to sit 
through, the Jet and the Spotnicks made up for it.  

Darren Vidler 
 

                   
 

Waxo Wilko’s Tit Bits 
 

EARL FOREST 
Earl Forest, the Memphis-born R&B singer-
songwriter-drummer who worked with Bobby 
"Blue Bland, Johnny Ace, Little Junior Parker, B. 
B. King, and Rosco Gordon, died in his hometown 
on February 26. Forest, who turned 76 in 
December, also penned the hit "Next Time You 
See Me" which was waxed by Parker, The 
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Grateful Dead, Dr. John, and others. Seven of his 
early solo sides were issued by Ace-UK on the 
2000 CD, "Original Memphis Blues Brothers". He 
had been suffering from cancer. 
 

WILLIAM "SONNY" FORREST 
We have lost yet another to the street corners and 
lamp posts of Doo Wop Heaven. William "Sonny" 
Forrest tenor lead of the Fantastics has passed 
away. The Fantastics from Brooklyn, NY, began 
as most groups of the time, while in High School. 
Their first endeavor at recording was for Melba 
Records in 1956. As the Pharoahs they had two 
unreleased sides; "Bye Bye Baby" (later to 
become a big hit for the Channels on Fury) and 
"Rocket 88). Wasn't until 1959, now as the 
Fantastics, when their first release, "There Goes 
My Love," a great ballad on RCA, became an 
instant hit in the NYC area. 
 

DON DAVENPORT  
(Larados/Reflections) 

We sadly report the death of Don Davenport and 
the passing of the other two Larados, Bernie 
Turnbull & Tommy Hust. All three having left this 
earth in a matter of a few weeks. The Larados 
gave us "Now the Parting Begins", a great Porky 
tune, and as The Reflections, "Just Like Romeo 
and Juliet!" 
 

TOM GLAZER 
Folk singer/guitarist Tom Glazer died on February 
21 at his home in Philadelphia at age 88. He was 
best known for his 1963 novelty song "On Top of 
Spaghetti." His "Talking Inflation Blues" was 
recorded by Bob Dylan on Dylan's "Minnesota 
Party Tape" in 1960. His songs were recorded by 
Frank Sinatra, Perry Como, The Kingston Trio and 
others; some of his songs included "Lonely Am I" 
and "Skokiaan." 
 

KENNY SINCLAIR 
(6 Teens) 

Kenny was an original member of the SIX TEENS 
("A Casual Look") on Flip records. His was the 
voice on the bridge of the song. He was also an 
original member of THE ELGINS ("Uncle Sam's 
Man" and “My Illness"). Kenny wrote the song "My 
Illness." Since 1972 Kenny was a member of THE 
OLYMPICS, ("Western Movies”, “Big Boy Pete”, 
“Good Lovin", etc.). 

 

The following courtesy of Rod Pyke: 

FARRELL H. "RUSTY" DRAPER 
Farrell H. "Rusty" Draper, a country and pop 
singer with a number of recordings that sold more 
than a million copies in the 1950s and '60s, died 
of pneumonia Friday, March 29th. He was 80. 
Draper's hits included "Gambler's Guitar," 
"Shifting Whispering Sands" and "Night Life." 
Besides music, his career included acting 
appearances in the television western shows 

"Rawhide" and "Laramie" and the stage musicals 
"Oklahoma" and "Annie Get Your Gun." 
 
He recorded his first million-seller in 1953, 
"Gambler's Guitar," which reached No. 6 on the 
pop and country charts, and went gold again two 
years later with "Shifting, Whispering Sands," 
which made No. 3 on the pop charts. Draper's 
other pop hits included "Seventeen" and "Are You 
Satisfied" in 1955, "In The Middle Of The House" 
in 1956, "Freight Train" in 1957 and versions of 
"Muleskinner Blues" in 1960 and "Night Life" in 
1963. 
 
He had his own radio show in San Francisco and 
Los Angeles and was often on television, including 
two appearances on Ed Sullivan's variety show. 
Draper had minor hits with "My Elusive Dreams," 
"California Sunshine" and "Buffalo Nickel," in the 
late 1960s and "Two Little Boys" in 1970. His last 
appearance on the charts was in 1980 with a 
country version of "Harbour Lights" by The 
Platters. 
 
Nicknamed for his bright red hair, Draper got 
interested in music after his father gave him a 
guitar for his 10th birthday. He worked at a radio 
station at Des Moines, Iowa, where he often filled 
in for sportscaster - and future U.S. president - 
Ronald Reagan. 
 
At age 18 he moved to San Francisco, working at 
the Barn, the Mel Hertz Club and Hermie King's 
Rumpus Room. His final performance, about two 
weeks before his last trip to the hospital, was at 
the Elks Club in Issaquah. Rusty also had a fair 
crack at recording rock 'n' roll with covers of ditties 
such as 'Rock 'n' Roll Ruby. Another one done 
gone to the great cotton field in the sky. 
 

BILL CARLISLE 
Bill Carlisle, the Grand Ole Opry star whose 
abrupt mid-song leaps earned him the name 
"Jumpin' Bill," died Monday March 17 at his 
Nashville-area home after years of declining 
health. He was 94. A Grand Ole Opry member 
since 1953, Carlisle was inducted into the Country 
Music Hall of Fame in 2002. Carlisle made his last 
Opry appearance on March 7 and suffered a 
stroke on Wednesday March 12.  
 
William Carlisle was born 19 December 1908 in 
Wakefield, Ky., near Louisville. Following the lead 
of brother Cliff, who was four years his senior, 
Carlisle learned to play guitar and began doing 
shows in the region during the 1920s. In 1929, 
Carlisle, his brother and father and other 
members of the family launched The Carlisle 
Family Saturday Night Barn Dance on a Louisville 
radio station. Four years later, Cliff helped his 
brother get a deal with ARC Records, the upshot 
of which was the recording "Rattlesnake Daddy," 
one of Carlisle's own compositions.  
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Recording for a variety of labels during the '30s, 
Carlisle popularised such tunes as "String Bean 
Mama," "Jumpin' and Jerkin' Blues" and "Sally Let 
Your Bangs Hang Down." He also toured the live-
radio circuit, sometimes with Cliff, sometimes with 
his own band, working at stations in Lexington and 
Louisville, Ky.; Charlotte and Winston-Salem, N. 
C., Greenville, S.C.; Shreveport, La.; and 
Knoxville, Tenn. In Knoxville, he and his brother 
starred for years on the historic country music 
shows, Midday Merry-Go-Round and Tennessee 
Barn Dance. 
 
Working as the Carlisles, the brothers achieved 
their first chart hit, "Rainbow at Midnight," in 1946. 
Two years later, as the Carlisle Brothers, they 
charted again with "Tramp on the Street." Bill 
Carlisle came into his own as a solo recording 
artist in the early 1950s via a series of novelty hits, 
most of which he wrote himself. These included 
"No Help Wanted," "Knothole," "Shake-a-Leg" and 
one that added an enduring phrase about ageing 
to the American lexicon, "Too Old to Cut the 
Mustard." In addition to Carlisle, the song was cut 
by Ernest Tubb and Red Foley, the Maddox 
Brothers and Rose and the unlikely duo of 
Rosemary Clooney and Marlene Dietrich. 
 
Carlisle's most surprising hit was his 1954 cover 
of the Drifters' R&B smoothie, "Honey Love," 
which came out the same year. His version 
reached No. 12 on the country charts. Carlisle 
made his final chart appearance in 1965-66 with 
"What Kinda Deal Is This." Although best known 
for his novelty tunes. Carlisle also wrote the now-
classic hymn, "Gone Home." 
 
During much of his half-century on the Grand Ole 
Opry, Carlisle sang with a group that featured his 
son, Billy, and daughter, Sheila. 

Waxo Wilkinson 
 

                   
 

The Friday 

night meet-up 

Shakespeare's Head, Kingsway - 7th March 

2003 
(Possibly the start of a new series? Who will be 

the first to send in the next one?) 
 
Attendees: Al Hardcastle, Brian Clark, John 
Howard, Charles Dale, Brian Jessup, Lee 
Wilkinson, Darren Vidler, Keith W, Alan Lloyd, 
Dave Carroll and an unwell Tony Papard. 
Apologies from Tony Wilkinson (even more 
unwell) and Keith Johnson who was celebrating a 
family birthday. 
 
Not being a beer guzzler or smoker, pubs are 
never my personal choice of venue; however what 
the "Head" has in it's favour for a Friday night is 
lots of space and seating, although somewhat 

partitioned, and, for some, a mere hundred yards 
or so walk from the Holborn Piccadilly & Central 
(when working) line. 
 
Being that I work a five minute walk away in Drury 
Lane, I tend to do a couple of hours voluntary 
overtime and arrive later for my Pepsi and crisps. 
This time, on arrival, the conversational theme of 
the evening appeared to be sport; therefore, 
contrary to what you may have read in previous 
editions of 'Tales From The Woods', we do have a 
contingent of sports fans. No problem for me, 
although the last professional football I saw was at 
White Hart Lane in the early '50s Spurs "push and 
run days". However I played football and trained 
twice a week until I was in my mid 30s, I was also 
a Club and County runner with Olympics as a 
possible target. Of course angling is my main 
passion if considered a "sport". Music was given 
its slot with an interesting debate on what was the 
original label for Jerry Lee's "Pen And Paper" and 
what was the flip side? Perhaps Ed. can provide 
the answer?  
 
Anyway, I digress. During a nostalgic rap between 
Al/Charles regarding the O's, and I believe I heard 
Woking and Southampton mentioned, our leader 
Keith W strode in and, after much hand slapping, 
declared silence for the opening of court! Subject 
matter was the long-time much discussed issue of 
‘final cost versus the menu price’ of a typical 
TFTW Friday night meal. It had been apparent 
that squad numbers going on to the restaurant 
had dropped off, blame being apportioned 
between the cost of the final bill and lateness in 
actually getting to a restaurant. The average total 
bill is normally close to double the price shown on 
the menu, the excess mainly being the 
consumption of multiple bottles of wine rather than 
fat steaks. I had of course, as observed by most, 
sussed this out months ago, and to whispered 
"tut-tuts" or possibly something stronger, 
occasionally settled a somewhat smaller bill with 
the assistance of a few other unsocial reprobates. 
 
Mr. Angry suggested a return to Jimmy's Greek 
restaurant in Soho's Frith Street, a firm favourite 
with previous revellers, and Keith suggested that 
either bills are settled individually or separate 
tables are provided for lesser wine drinkers. 
 
Eight of us arrived at Jimmy’s, somewhat later 
than usual, and were led to a nice cosy alcove 
table with Zorba sounding stuff played by the 
resident musician. John then suggested a ground-
breaking idea - pay for the drinks in advance! This 
we did and a very simple but successful solution it 
was. The food bill per person averaged out to 
about £16 including service charge and some 
voluntarily paid more up to a maximum of £20, but 
it did not matter since anything over the bill was 
bunce to the restaurant. The consensus of opinion 
was good food, good price, and happy music, 
particularly when the musician did his Elvis, 
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Freddy King and Perkins stuff. Unfortunately, on 
our return to Darren's car parked off Oxford 
Street, nice Mr. Yellow Band had, once more, left 
his visiting card.  
 
On the previous subject of sport, is it true that 
TFTW is to challenge NDT to an outdoor bowls 
match? I seem to remember Moondogs/Vintage 
Records having a football match a few years 
back. 

Ken Major 
 

(Yes it’s true and has been arranged for August 
Bank Holiday Monday where I will officiate as the 

umpire. Hope to see you there – H)  
 

                   
 

We missed out on a piccy when we reviewed the 

disc recently so, as Erik won Waxo’s quiz prize and 

as an Easter greeting, we incorporate the following 

picture, finally discovering what the title actually 

means. Thanks Erik. 

 
 

                   

Marffa's Muffins 
 

Just before I disappear off on my travels again 
(I’m off to Peru this time), I thought that I would 
contribute this meagre offering; hope you like it. 

(Sure we will. Have a safe journey – H) 
 

Blofeld @ The Cartoon Croydon 15/03/03 
 
Trouble with The Cartoon is they have too many 
tribute acts playing at weekends normally; original 
acts play during the week to a modest crowd and 
very rarely get their teeth into a Saturday night. 
So, it came as a bit of a surprise to hear that an 
original act was billed for the aforementioned 
Saturday. 
 
An original band in the sense that they played 

pretty much their own material, Blofeld came on 
to an empty Cartoon! I believe that if you didn’t 
count the staff and the support act, then there 
may have been as many as 8 people in the 
audience! A truly awful turnout even by Croydon 
standards! 
 
Well, shame on all of you that missed it, because 

these lads play a mean bit of Rock’n’Roll, Stones 
style, and they played it bloody well! It made a 
nice change to hear a band on the circuit that 
weren’t following the garage genre. 
 
For a band without an audience they played their 
heart out; after all they could have treated it like a 
rehearsal but they didn’t. 45 minutes of up tempo 

RnR with lots of Jagger/Robinson swagger by 
the lead singer, leads to a couple of cover 
versions to end the set; Hard to handle sounds 
good Born to be wild, less so. The five piece, 
including Trumpet, kept a tight if somewhat loud 
sound. 
 

I had never heard of Blofeld before, but after 
viewing their website and listening to some of their 
sample songs I decided to give it a punt. I tried to 
encourage some of my friends to come down as I 
thought that they may like it, also they could 
benefit from the late night drinking. Mainly I 
wanted other people to come down because 
Croydon has real trouble attracting acts for gigs; 
very few small bands come to Croydon, seemingly 
the proximity to London is against it. I’ve been 
moaning (along with others) for a while that we 
need newish/up and coming acts, so when you do 
get one playing we should be camping outside to 
see them! 
 
Shame on all of you who thought about it, then 
went home after the pub, you had your chance to 
show that apathy had no place in the Croydon 
music scene, you had your chance to see a great 
band before they make it big; guess what? You 
failed! 
 
So, on to a CD review. 
 

Mr Scruff – Trouser Jazz. 
 
Not too sure what to make of this album. It came 
out late last year and is quirky to say the least. 
With tracks called - Valley of the sausages – 
Champion nibble – Shelf wobbler - included in this 
13-track wonder. 
 
If this is Trouser jazz then it has to be Flared 
Trouser jazz with a tank top to match. It’s got a lot 
of 70’s style disco jazz funk to it; some of the 
tracks could have easily have been lifted straight 
from a Starsky and Hutch episode, Sweet smoke 
and Shrimp in particular. If anybody remembers 
the late 80’s coin-op game Outrun (I do, I do – H) 
then this album will remind you of that in places; 
the music that was played as a backing track to 
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the game is almost identical in style on some 
tracks to this.  
 
Being mostly synth driven it is fairly repetitive and 
isn’t going to be everybody’s Campari & soda, but 
it will amuse most people for a little while. Mainly 
suited for background music there are a couple of 
exceptions. Champion nibble - is a saxophone 
lead jazz funk fest of top quality, a smattering of 
Hammond also adds to it nicely. 
 
The last track – Ahoy there! – is truly the most 
bizarre track that I have heard for a while. Starting 
with a voice sample of Michael Aspel, it meanders 
through a collection of other voice samples and a 
trombone effect carrying a nautical theme. Herring 
and Whales get a big mention in this peculiar 
musical recipe! I like it, but then I would, just on its 
diversity and strangeness alone. 5 out of 10. 
 
And so, on to a venue. 
 
The Autumn House, situated on King Street 
Hammersmith, opposite Argos, has a regular live 
music slot on Sunday nights. I went along on 6

th
 

April to check the pub out and the music. 
 
A fair size establishment with a relaxed lounge 
style of comfy sofas at the front leading through to 
tables and chairs for people wishing to eat. 
Although the kitchen was closed on my visit, a 
perusal at the specials board gave a good resumé 
of the food that would normally be available. Let’s 
just say it’s a bit more inventive than say, sausage 
and mash or Scampi and chips! Prices are 
reasonable with main dishes floating around the 
£7-£9 mark, a tad higher than other pubs but then, 
if the descriptions match the end result, it should 
be worth it.  
 
As I said earlier, the kitchen was closed on my 
visit, reason unknown; however it should be open 
till 9pm every night. Lack of food didn’t seem to 
bother anybody when I was there, in fact the pub 
was comfortably busy (it was ‘The Boat Race’ day 
though) with a late twenty something crowd.  
 

A double act – Joker played a varied and unusual 
mix of covers in one corner at the front of the pub. 

Ranging from Crowded House, Guns’n’ Roses, 

Don McLean, Travis, David Gray and 

Stereophonics. Their broad repertoire was a 
major winner and had people (no doubt a bit 
squiffy) up and dancing. All songs were performed 
on acoustic guitar with close harmonies by the 
young lady vocalist and the guitarist. Most of the 
songs were done to a high standard and in fact 
had a good amount of improvisation; the 
occasional song however, did sound like a bad 
Karaoke attempt! My only real complaint though 
was the volume. At the back of the pub it was fine, 
audible and not too loud; at the front it was ear 
splitting! Maybe I’m getting old, but it did seem 
overwhelming. 

Around the pub was evidence that more bands 
were going to play on Sundays in the future, but I 
didn’t recognise any of them; but hey! I’ve never 
been that knowledgeable of the south west music 
scene. If these are anything like the quality of 

Joker then you should get a good night’s 
entertainment. 
 

Easter Sunday has ‘So Long Angel’ playing, in 
Timeout they are billed as ‘Blues, Funk, Soul and 
Jazz quintet featuring Harp and Sax, with soulful 
female vocalist.’ Oh! I almost forgot, it’s free to get 
in! 
 
Up and coming gigs: 
 

April 26
th
  Beck @ Royal Albert Hall. 

April 27
th
  Buzzcocks @ Shepherds Bush 

Empire.  

April 30
th
  Athlete @ Astoria. Up and coming 

Deptford band. 

May 1
st
  The Vines @ Brixton Academy. 

Aussie rockers. 

May 2
nd

  Hot Hot Heat @ ULU. Canadian band 
with excellent single ‘Bandages’ out at 
the moment. 

May 2
nd

  Wildhearts @ Forum.  

May 4
th 

  Dr Feelgood @ Jazz Café. 

May 15
th
  Electric Six @ Astoria. Their recent 

release ‘Danger danger, high voltage’ 
was a simple masterpiece; the video 
was hilarious! 

May 15
th
  Evan Dando @ Shepherds Bush 

Empire. One time Lemonhead, not 
related to Jill Dando or Suzanne 
Dando for that matter! 

May 16
th
  Ray Davies @ Royal Festival Hall. 

Waterloo Sunset? 

May 16
th
  Violent Delight @ Underworld. 

Puerile punk rockers. 

May 17
th
  Monsters of Rock @ Wembley 

Arena. Whitesnake and Gary Moore 
lead the line up, hardly monsters of 
rock (not counting Gary’s scarred 
face), more dinosaurs! 

May 22
nd

  The Kills @ ULU. Much hyped media 
darlings. 

May 26
th
 &27

th
 Bruce Springsteen @ Crystal 

Palace Sports Centre. The Boss plays 
South London! 

June 5
th
  Glenn Tilbrook @ Stratford Circus. 

Squeeze front man doing solo stuff 
and no doubt some ‘Slap and Tickle.’ 

June 5
th
 & 6

th
  George Thorogood @ 

Shepherds Bush Empire. Rescheduled 
from March; Yippee! 

June 6,7,8
th
 Nick Cave and the Bad Seeds @ 

Hammersmith Appollo.  

June 7
th
  Gene Pitney @ Fairfield Halls 

Croydon. Amazingly he is only 24 
minutes from Tulse Hill! 

Marffa 
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SHAKE, RATTLE AND ROLL 

WEEKENDER 
Vauxhall Holiday Park, Great Yarmouth, March 

28 thru 30th, 2003 
 

It was nice to be back at 
one of my favourite 
Weekender venues now 
that the Teddyboy 
Weekender has moved 
and features few, if any, 
American acts. One 
reason I like the 
Vauxhall venue is the 
fairly luxurious mobile 
homes complete with 
free gas and electric, 
comfortable furniture 
and fittings, colour TV, 
fridge, gas fire and 
cooking facilities, and no 

need to share as with nearly all other Weekender 
venues. And this is just the Bronze class 
accommodation. I once shared one of the Gold 
class Waveney or Breydon Suites with Ian 
(Bobblehat) and it was unbelievably spacious and 
luxurious, and only a few quid different in price 
from Bronze class. 
  
I really came this time 
just to see Big Bopper Jr 
who was on Friday night 
(well Saturday morning 
technically as he came 
on stage after midnight). 

But I caught half of Ray 

Thompson's spot. This 
Mansfield band has 
Stuart on keyboards - 
remember him from the 
Newport Jerry Lee Lewis Conventions? He's the 
son of the manager, Mac, and his piano playing 
has never been better - fantastic in fact. I 
exchanged a few words with him - he fondly 
remembers the Conventions and the three-day 
Jerry Lee gig ten years ago. He's now London-
based, but said he rarely plays there. 
  

The Skyrockers were entertaining enough, and I 
had a bop when they did a selection of Cavan 
numbers (think what you all missed!) Met up with 
Gordon from Manchester, Paul Barrett from South 
Wales, and old Jerry Lee fans from the Fish, 
Wood Green 30 years ago. Also quite a few other 
familiar faces from The Pavilion, Battersea and 
elsewhere. John, he of the very loud Teddyboy 
drapes (banned from wearing a bright canary 
yellow one at Ritchie Gee's Weekender), and his 
partner gave me a lift from the station. John 
wasn't at this weekender but now lives in Norfolk, 
was passing and took pity on me trundling my 
luggage along the dual carriageway. 
  

Well, the big moment arrived after a few more 
numbers from Ray Thompson's band who were 
backing the American acts, with a guest sax 

player. Big Bopper Jr is like a breath of fresh air 
on the sometimes stale Rock’n’Roll scene. As he 
was born after his father's fatal air crash he's still 
relatively young, in his 40s. He's learnt all his 
father's songs, including those which were big hits 
for other people such as George Jones' 'White 
Lightnin'' and Johnny Preston's 'Running Bear', 
both of which were included in Richardson Jr's set 
at Vauxhall. Of course his father recorded a great 
version of 'Lightnin' himself, and most of his other 
favourites were included such as 'Big Bopper's 
Wedding', 'Little Red Ridin' Hood', 'It's The Truth, 
Ruth', 'Pink Petticoats' plus some of his father's 
slower and less well known songs. 
  
In my opinion J. P. Richardson Snr, The Big 
Bopper, had potential to be one of the true greats 
of Rock’n’Roll. It is a tragedy that he died so 
prematurely and that his death is so 
overshadowed by that of Buddy Holly who also 
perished in that terrible air crash. Richardson 
wrote many songs, and his singing style was 
unique. His son has adopted/inherited his father's 
great voice and mannerisms, and he even bears a 
visual resemblance. He also has a great 
personality. In fact the only thing that was missing 
was the big Stetson hat.  
  
Also on the band's playlist was one of my favourite 
Big Bopper numbers, 'Old Maid', but this was 
omitted and we were treated to a double helping 
(finale and encore) of 'Chantilly Lace', with jokes 
from the sax player about it being a 'Jerry Lee 
song'. Big Bopper Jr did the song full justice in his 
dad's (almost) unique style complete with old 
fashioned telephone handset with a dial. As 
Gordon remarked, most of the songs in Big 
Bopper Jr's set you'll never ever hear on the 
Rock’n’Roll circuit normally. Perhaps because 
only the talented Big Bopper, and now his son, 
can do them justice. Go and see this man - he's 
fantastic. I may well make the effort to see him 
again on April 7th at Enfield's Townhouse even if 
it does mean getting home in the early hours of 
Tuesday morning.  
  
The Big Bopper was a Rock’n’Roll legend few of 
us got to see - not even in film clips. Either wait till 
you get to Rock'n'Roll Heaven, or grab the chance 
to his son bring the legend back to life. Now I 
wonder if Richardson Jr has also inherited his 
father's talent for writing great novelty Rock’n’Roll 
songs? That would be a real bonus. Apparently he 
has discovered some of his dad's unpublished 
songs, so if he can write some new stuff too a CD 
would definitely be worth having from this great 
artist. 
  

Saturday afternoon I went to see the Room 

Mates but only stayed about 30 minutes as doo-
wop I can only take in small doses. In the evening 
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Hot Rockin', with their 
new young lead singer, 
kicked off the 
proceedings with a set 
of mainly Rock’n’Roll 
standards, and at 11pm 

Danny & The Juniors 
(well, minus Danny of 
course, so really Joey 
and The Seniors would 

be a more apt name) came on stage in bright red 
outfits which matched my drape for the evening. 
Joe Terry (Terranova) took Danny's vocals, and 
they ran thru a competent set of their numbers 
without too much clowning around ('cabaret act' 
as Gordon calls it). Of course Frank Mattei was 
making comical faces throughout, even when 
taking lead vocal on Freddie Cannon's 
'Tallahassee Lassie'. Scots, Irish and Welsh 
people in the audience were no doubt outraged 
that places like Derry (a.k.a. Londonderry), 
Belfast, Cardiff, Glasgow and Aberdeen were all 
mentioned in 'Twistin' England' ('Twistin' UK' 
would have been a better title for this version of 
'Twistin' USA'). But the group went down well, 
backed by Ray Thompson's band with Stuart on 
piano and another guest sax player. Of course 
'Rock'n'Roll Is Here To Stay' and 'At The Hop' 
were highlights of a very entertaining set, and then 
they did a Haley and the Comets type 'When The 
Saints'/'Saints Rock'n'Roll' featuring each 
musician, and came back for an encore of 'What'd 
I Say'. Nice to see the group again after 24 years 
in my case. I'm fairly sure, after checking the 

photos from 1979, it 
was exactly the same 
line-up, so perhaps 
Danny had left the 
group by then, 
although he didn't die 
till 1983. The 

Doomsday Rockers closed the evening at 
midnight, but as the clocks went forward for BST 
and I wanted to eat I headed to the caravan after 
one or two numbers, well pleased with the 
evening's rockin' sounds (you're getting old, 
Pappy!) 
  
After visiting friends in Norwich Sunday, I caught 

Sandy Ford's Flying Saucers opening the 
evening's proceedings. They're almost my 'local' 

group since they appear at The 
Pavilion, Battersea every 
month, but I've been following 
this group, with various line-ups, 
for about 30 years. They are still 
one of the best British 

Rock’n’Roll groups. How Sandy 
manages to look not a day older 

and where he gets his energy from goodness only 
knows. As Jerry Lee said of Gene Autry, “He must 
be taking something I couldn't get hold of.” A set 
of frantic paced numbers performed to perfection, 
led by Sandy's great voice and guitar. Fantastic! 

Mention was made of the Rock’n’Roll march when 
Saucers played from the back of a truck, and I 
also remember when two members of The 
Avengers (the drummer and bass player) were in 
the Saucers’ line-up along with Jacko on tenor 
sax, who now takes the Haley lead vocals on the 
Comets' UK tours. Rock on Sandy! 
  

Graham Fenton's 

Matchbox closed the 
Weekender with a 
good, but I thought, 
slightly subdued set. 
Perhaps because 
Gordon was absent 
due to his mother's 
death, or perhaps due 
to the Iraqi war, who 
knows? Inevitably, 
after 'Johnny Reb', 
Graham referred to the American and British 
troops in Iraq, but I have to say in a very sensitive 
way to take account of differences of opinion 
about the war, wishing them a safe return. Robin 
Cook and all could agree to that. Graham did his 
usual three-piece set with a Gene Vincent tribute 
in the middle, and a Rock’n’Roll medley to end. 
Then Wild Cat Pete spun us out with hot wax until 
1 a.m.. The next Shake, Rattle & Roll Weekender 
takes place November 14 thru 16, 2003 with 
Charlie Gracie, Gene Summers, Freddie Fingers 
Lee, John Lewis' Rock'n'Roll Storm, Mike Sarne 
and Billie Davis (couldn't afford Wendy Richard's 
EastEnders salary presumably!) Plus seven other 
bands. 

Tony Papard 
 

                   
 

45 R.P.M. REVIEW 
Hi there, Kats and Kit

 
 

Chuck Daines – Kiss Wa Ne Ni Shite/Wocking 

Wed Wing (duet with Jonathan Ross) - 

Charleyphone 01 

 
Still no sign of the long-promised ‘Live At The 
Standard Of England’ CD mentioned way back in 
'Tales From The Woods' #17 but Brigadier Brian 
Bunberg has sent me a test pressing (guess he 
forgot to put a stamp on) of this new recording 
from the King of Pyrford Rock'n'Roll. It appears 
that Daines was so taken with the song listed at 
number 12 in Soulboy’s Japanese chart of 
September 1981 (ref TFTW #22) that he asked 
his legendary manager to compose an English 
lyric. Insisting that the title translated to ‘Kiss My 
Beautiful Shitter’, Bunberg has concocted a highly 
controversial lyric which can only hinder air-play 
chances. Also, I don’t think I’ve ever heard 14-bar 
blues before. Highly unusual. The flip, incidentally, 
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is an unreleased track from the ‘Chuck Is Back’ 
CD and, candidly, it should have stayed that way. 
Sammy Masters fans will be most upset. 

 

                   
 

YES, I WAS THERE… 

at the 1973 Farnborough Rock Festival, 

Farmer Brown’s Field, Cowpat Meadow. 
 
(Readers must have noticed the plethora of TV 
programmes devoted to nostalgic flashbacks to 
the 70s and 80s, with titles like “I Love 1973” etc. 
Here at TFTW we like to look back, too, so here 
are my memories of the above event. I was a cub 
reporter on the “Farnborough Times” in the 70s 
and I was sent to review the concert, 
accompanied by my long-time girlfriend Edie Laye 
and the staff photographer, Joss Stick.) 
 
Arriving at the huge field, I joined the queue to get 
in. One hour later I discovered that this was the 
queue for the Ladies toilets and joined the right 
queue. Shit underfoot, shit in my ears, shit 
everywhere. It was pure 70s! As I was much older 
than those present I had the problem of what to 
wear. I had decided on the least conspicuous 
clothing – the uniform of a St John Ambulance-
man. 
 
I took my duties seriously and gave the kiss-of-life 
and emergency resuscitation to at least 5,000 
young girls. Only two of them actually needed it 
but I have always believed that prevention is 
better than cure, so I gave them all a full heart 
massage, as well. As I have never been sure on 
which side the heart is (right? Or left? I can never 
remember) I massaged both sides. 
 
Everyone was very friendly and trendy and untidy. 
A large blond hippy, wearing a Viking helmet, a 
Roman soldier’s skirt and a leather photo of Che 
Guevara, offered me a reefer but as I only smoke 
tipped, I had to refuse. Friendly con-men mingled 
with the audience, selling bootleg copies of “The 
Kama Sutra On Ice” by The Electric Swine, the 
latest (25,000 watt) group. The group’s private jet 
stood some distance away from the stage – this 
was not used for transport but to power the amps. 
 
The scene was like an American Indian village 
just before the 7

th
 Cavalry arrived. Gaily-coloured 

tents dotted the green, coffee simmered on 
primus stoves and couples lay sprawled on the 
grass. Several policemen, disguised as hippies, 
were arrested by hippies, disguised as policemen. 
“Impersonating a hippie is a serious offence, 
man.” “Sorry, constable, it was just a joke.” 
 
At last, everything was ready and the concert 
began. Act followed act, like a speeded-up film. 
The most popular group were undoubtedly 
T.RASH, with their diminutive lead singer, MOCK 
BAWLIN, the darling of the groupie girls. Tear-

stained satchels littered the ground as he sang 
their big hit ‘HotLoveRideAWhiteSwanTelegram 
SamMetalGuru’.  
 
Personally, I prefer the B-side ‘MetalGuru 
TelegramSamRideAWhiteSwanHotLove’. MOCK 
was only 5 feet tall (and 3 foot of that was hair) 
and the Salvation Army had voted him “Most 
promising tambourine-player of 1971”. 
 
Next came THE FAECES, with ROT SPEWIT, 
who stood on his amp, put one foot in front of the 
other, grinned, and did other virtuoso tricks. 
“That’s showmanship”, breathed a young girl 
beside me, wearing her boyfriend. 
 
ELTON CONN followed. Well-known for his 
striking dress of bottle-tops, badges, medals and 
light-switches, he was looking rather rumpled and 
sweating. Apparently, one of the attendants who 
was collecting litter, had thought he was a pile of 
old rags and empty bottles and had thrown him 
into a litter-bin. “He thought I was rubbish,” wailed 
ELTON. He then went on stage and proved he 
was, performing extracts from his latest LP 
“Milkman Across The Daughter”. 
 
Other acts which deserve a mention were JOE 
COCKUP AND THE GREED BAND; ASHCAN, 
GARBAGE AND TRIPE, with their Moog 
synthesizer (the most talented member of the 
group); SLEWD (complete with caps and fiddle-
player (ex-Palm Court and Shaftesbury Avenue); 
ERIC CLAPTOUT, “The Fastest Guitarist In the 
World” (remember his sprint when faced with the 
Inland Revenue at Heathrow?) and several others 
whose names I forget but whose fuzz-boxes I 
shall always remember. 
 
Unfortunately, the star attraction, BOB DULLUN, 
could not appear. He had fallen off his motor-bike 
(his girl-friend, JOAN BIAS, was riding pillion) 
while riding to the show. (It’s a long ride from the 
States to Farnborough). 
 
In the interval, that great movie, 
“WOODSCHLOCK” was shown on a giant screen. 
The standout act for me was JIMI HEMPTRICKS, 
who played a hypodermic syringe with his feet, 
nose and ears and then set fire to his guitar. 
(Unfortunately, he had brought a spare.) 
 
At the Festival, the results of the PROGRESSIVE 
ROCK GROUP poll were announced. The 
winners were: 

1. The Electronic Engineers of GRAND FUNK 
RAILROAD. 

2. B52 Bomber Squadron ZF6 (Vietnam) 
3. SS “Das Reich” Division (posthumous award) 

 
At last the concert came to an end and I stood at 
the entrance, searching for my girlfriend. Suddenly 
I noticed thousands of girls pointing towards me. I 
whirled around, half-expecting to see BOB 
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DULLUN being parachuted in as a last-minute 
attraction, still strapped to his bike, but when I 
looked towards the crowd I knew what they were 
saying as I had learned to lip-read in the beer-tent 
(you had to, with 10,000 watts in each ear-hole). 
All the girls mouthed the same words, “THAT’S 
THE GUY!” 
 
Suddenly, thousands of be-sandalled, be-
kaftanned, bead-wearing boys (too much 
alliteration there) were running towards me, their 
faces contorted with hatred. Was it my uniform 
that they objected to? Years of listening to the 
subversive, anti-establishment droning voice of 
BOB DULLUN had no doubt affected them. In an 
instant they had forgotten the mantra of “LOVE 
AND PEACE”, which adorned every banner and 
tee shirt. 
 
I ran for my life and soon outdistanced them. 
Breathing hard, I paused to strip off the hated 
uniform and flung it into a ditch. I ran home at a 
steady lope in my underclothes, pretending to be 
a jogger. 
 
To this day I cannot understand what got into 
them. I am a PISCES, a kind, charitable sign. I am 
always willing to give a hand (or even two, if I can 
get away with it). Buffalo Bill and Einstein were 
born under my sign. Einstein was one of the 
cleverest men in the Old West and Buffalo Bill 
shot thousands of cows in Switzerland, which 
made him very unpopular with the local farmers. 
 
It is true that my girlfriend is always complaining 
that I do not make love to her but I retort that after 
she has done the cooking, shopping, cleaning, 
ironing, cut my toe-nails, my hair, done the 
gardening and mended my bike, she is simply too 
tired for love-making. 
 
Unlike so many other men, I do not make selfish 
sexual demands when I know she is exhausted. 
She needs her rest! That is why I let her sleep on 
undisturbed while I go out and screw other 
women. As I said, I am a PISCES, a kind, loving 
sign. PISCES is said to be the “sign of self-
undoing” but I shall keep that particular habit to 
myself, thanks. 

THE END 
Neil ‘I think I’m cracking up’ Foster 

 

                   
 

I Can't Believe We 
Made It!  

 
If you lived as a child in the 40's, 50's, 60's or 70's, 
looking back, it's hard to believe that we have 
lived as long as we have...  
 

 As children, we would ride in cars with no 
seat belts or air bags.  

 Our cots were covered with bright coloured 
lead-based paint. We had no childproof lids 
on medicine bottles, doors, or cupboards, 
and when we rode our bikes we had no 
helmets.  

 We drank water from the garden hose and 
not from a bottle. Horrors.  

 We would spend hours building go-carts out 
of scraps and then ride down the hill, only to 
find out we forgot the brakes. After running 
into the bushes a few times we learned to 
solve the problem.  

 We would leave home in the morning and 
play all day, as long as we were back when 
the streetlights came on. No one was able to 
reach us all day. No mobile phones. 
Unthinkable. We got cut and broke bones 
and broke teeth, and there was no legal 
action from these accidents. They were 
accidents. No one was to blame, but us. 
Remember accidents? We had fights and 
punched each other and got black and blue 
and learned to get over it.  

 We ate cakes, bread and butter, and drank 
cordial, but we were never overweight... we 
were always outside playing. We shared one 
drink with four friends, from one bottle and no 
one died from this. We did not have 
Playstations, Nintendo 64, X-Boxes, video 
games, 65 channels on pay TV, video tape 
movies, surround sound, personal mobile 
phones, Personal Computers, Internet chat 
rooms... we had friends. We went outside 
and found them. We rode bikes or walked to 
a friend's home and knocked on the door, or 
rung the bell, or just walked in and talked to 
them. Imagine such a thing. Without asking a 
parent! By ourselves! Out there in the cold 
cruel world! Without a guardian - how did we 
do it?  

 We made up games with sticks and tennis 
balls, and ate worms, and although we were 
told it would happen, we did not put out very 
many eyes, nor did the worms live inside us 
forever.  

 Footy and netball had tryouts and not 
everyone made the team. Those who didn't, 
had to learn to deal with disappointment.  

 Some schoolkids weren't as smart as others 
so they failed a grade and were held back to 
repeat the same grade. Tests were not 
adjusted for any reason.  

 Our actions were our own. Consequences 
were expected. No one to hide behind.  

 No speed humps!!  

 The idea of a parent bailing us out if we 
broke a law was unheard of. They actually 
sided with the law - imagine that!  

 This generation has produced some of the 
best risk-takers and problem solvers and 
inventors, ever. The past 50 years has been 
an explosion of innovation and new ideas. 
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We had freedom, failure, success and 
responsibility, and we learned how to deal 
with it all.  

 
And you're one of them. Congratulations! If you 
feel inclined, remind others who have had the luck 
to grow up as kids, before lawyers and 
government regulated our lives....... for our own 
good......  

 

                   
 

JAZZ JUNCTION 
 

McCoy Tyner at The Jazz Café 3 March 

2003 
 
McCoy Tyner may have come to 
prominence as the pianist in John 
Coltrane’s classic quartet but fortunately 
for Jazz fans, it did not end there. Born in 
Philadelphia in 1938, McCoy began to 
study piano at 13, had his own Jazz group in High 
School and played locally with Lee Morgan. His 
early influences were Richie and Bud Powell, who 
were neighbours and came to practise at his 
home, and also Art Tatum and Thelonious Monk. 
 
In 1959 he joined the Benny Golson–Art Farmer 
Jazztet and a year later John Coltrane came 
calling. Under Coltrane he developed his own 
distinctive style, a two-handed approach 
combining splashing arpeggios and percussive 
vamping. He stayed with Coltrane until December 
1965, gaining well-deserved international acclaim. 
 
Surprisingly, in spite of signing to Blue Note 
Records, the next few years were a lean period for 
McCoy. However, a change of label to Milestone 
in 1972 saw his solo career begin to take off with 
a series of albums in a variety of formats. This 
success continued into the ‘80s, although sadly an 
album with the late and indisputably great Phyllis 
Hyman was not highly regarded. The next decade 
saw McCoy lead a big band and the freshness of 
his arrangements found favour with many big 
band fans. He continued to record in various 
settings and to tour with a trio up to the present 
day. 

 
He is beginning to be a regular visitor to the Jazz 
Café and his popularity was endorsed by a recent 
five day booking. On the night I went, he looked 
as fit and enthusiastic as someone half his age as 

he strode towards the piano dressed in a dark 
suit, black shirt and silver tie, and sporting a pencil 
moustache and stubby pony tail. 
 
He treated us to ninety minutes of vigorous piano 
playing, producing harmonic and rhythmic 
variations, and pounding chords of an intensity 
which bore all the hallmark of his mentor. Bass 
player Charnett Moffet’s fingers were just a blur as 
they flew up and down the strings of his 
instrument. By contrast drummer Eric Harland 
appeared almost restrained but never failed to 
provide the necessary momentum and, when 
called upon, his solos were evocative of Jazz’s 
primordial roots. But the night belonged to McCoy 
Tyner whose relentless dynamism was both 
exciting and exhilarating. 
 

Ledisi at The Jazz Café 6 March 2003 
 
When I arrived and saw the highly mixed 
audience, I knew I was in for a treat. On my 
way to the bar, I recognised Adenike, a girl 
with whom I used to work. I smiled at her. 
She smiled back. She looked even more 

stunning than I remembered. My smile grew. She 
leaned forward and I kissed her on the cheek. 
‘Who are you?’ she said. My self-respect 
plummeted. I could not believe it. I used to sit 
opposite her and when I started a song, she, with 
her wide knowledge of music, would take over. 
Lady Fay reckoned that it was because she 
couldn’t stand my singing. A glimmer of 
recognition appeared on her face. ‘Steve?’ she 
tried. What? Had I sucked when I should have 
blown? Anyway, I digress. 

 
Born in New Orleans and raised in Oakland, 
Ledisi is a modern soul singer who moves 
effortlessly between R ‘n’ B (current definition that 
is) and Jazz. Vocally she reminded me of Jean 
Carne but whereas Jean benefited from the 
outstanding writing talents of Gamble and Huff in 
the 70s, Ledisi relies for the most part on her own 
songwriting talents and those of keyboard player 
Sundra Manning. They are both strong women 
and on Ledisi’s first CD, Soulsinger, they take the 
listener to some dark places with songs about 
marital violence and child abuse. Disturbing stuff. 
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In the band were the Braxton Brothers and the 
warm up was some pleasant ‘Smooth Jazz’ drawn 
from their latest album Both Sides. As the music 
ended, a high-heeled Ledisi, dressed in black with 
floppy hat and tasselled trousers, joined them. 
Even though it was only her second visit to 
London, she had already picked up on the popular 
pronunciation of ‘Ingerland’. Then it was down to 
business with Free Again and Get Outta My 
Kitchen which had many of the audience eagerly 
joining in. Next they got the opportunity to groove 
along to the Latin rhythm of Feeling Orange But 
Sometimes Blue, the title track of Ledisi’s latest 
album. 
 
After a short break, a shoeless and hatless Ledisi 
returned in white to dish out some good advice 
with Stop Livin’ In Ya Head and Take Time. 
Although the style of the music was modern, 
Ledisi’s singing was jazzy and her scatting was 
superb. After the gig, I found out that there was 
one song (title unknown) which had Adenike in 
tears. It had been an emotional evening. 
 

Orchestra Baobab at the Shepherds 

Bush Empire 9 March 2003 
 
Say Dakar and my mind immediately thinks of the 
wonderful Tyrone Davis (sadly rumoured to be in 
ill health at the present time). But it is also the 
capital of the West African country of Senegal, 
where during the ‘50s and ‘60s American and 
Cuban music dominated the nightspots. By the 
end of the ‘60s the ‘Back to Africa’ philosophy had 
reached its ultimate destination and this was 
furthered in 1970 with the formation of Orchestra 
Baobab as the house band at the Baobab Club. 
They were one of several bands that introduced 
Wolof and Mandinka elements to the music. 

 
They remained the leading band in Senegal 
during the ‘70s until the M’balax style of music 
played by the younger musicians such as 
Youssou N’Dour took over and by the late 80s 
Orchestra Baobab were no more. However in 
2001 they became the African equivalent of the 
Buena Vista Social Club, with most of the band 
(who had forsaken the music business for ‘real’ 
jobs) reforming to appear in London and at 
Womad. Their legendary album, Pirates’ Choice, 
was re-released and a year later they recorded 
their first album for 15 years. 
 

Another year on and this time the Shepherds 
Bush Empire was graced with their effortlessly 
rhythmic music which was woven together by as 
relaxed a group of African musicians as you are 
ever likely to see. Vocals caressed and clicked, 
saxophone supported and soloed, and the clean 
echoey guitar of Bathelemy Attisso dominated. 
The audience gently swayed and a trio of 
barmaids (Angelina, Francesca and Celeste) 
resisted serving drinks to dance along too. This 
was one of those nights when intoxication came 
from the stage rather than the bar. 

Dave Carroll 
 

                   
 

The Buzz 
 

Welcome to The Buzz 

The 'Tales From The Woods' 
round up of gigs where you 
really need to show your face.. 

 

Brixton Academy 
Tuesday/Wednesday 22

nd
/23

rd
 April (£17.50) 

Placebo 

Royal Albert Hall 
Friday 25

th
 April (£21.50/£26) 

Joan Armatrading 

Royal Albert Hall 
Saturday 26

th
 April (£TBA) 

Beck 

Jazz Café Camden Town 
Sunday 27

th
 April (£10) 

The Arlenes 

Shepherd’s Bush Empire 
Sunday 27

th
 April (£12) 

Buzzcocks 

Scala, Kings Cross 
Monday/Tuesday 28

th
/29

th
 April (£22.50) 

The Pretenders 

Jazz Café Camden Town 
Monday to Wednesday 28

th
-30

th
 April (£12.50) 

Carleen Anderson 

Brixton Academy 
Thursday 1

st
 May (£16) 

The Vines 

Shepherd’s Bush Empire 
Thursday 1

st
 May (£20) 

Huey Lewis and the News 

Royal Albert Hall 
Thursday/Friday 1

st
/2

nd
 May (£20/£27.50) 

Craig David 

Half Moon, Putney 
Saturday 3

rd
 May (£TBA) 

Linda Gail Lewis and the Avengers 
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Royal Festival Hall 
Saturday 3

rd
 May (£20/£30) 

Keith Jarrett – Gary Peacock – Jack 

DeJohnette 

Jazz Café Camden Town 
Sunday 4

th
 May (£15) 

Dr Feelgood 

Townhouse, Enfield 
Monday 5

th
 May (£8) 

Darrel Higham 

Shepherd’s Bush Empire 
Tuesday 6

th
 May (£19.50) 

Lucinda Williams 

Astoria, Charing Cross Road 
Thursday to Saturday 8

th
-10

th
 May (£20) 

Blur 
Extra date added - Monday 12

th
 May  

Royal Festival Hall 
Friday 16

th
 May (£20/£35) 

Ray Davies 

Jazz Café Camden Town 
Saturday 17

th
 May (£20) 

Eric Burdon 

Hammersmith Apollo 
Sunday/Monday 18

th
/19

th
 May (£30/£50) 

Neil Young 

Shepherd’s Bush Empire 
Monday 19

th
 May (£22.50) 

Macy Gray 

Jazz Café Camden Town 
Monday to Wednesday 19

th
-21

st
 May (£13.50) 

Average White Band 

Astoria, Charing Cross Road 
Thursday 22

nd
 May (£14) 

The Bluetones 

Shepherd’s Bush Empire 
Saturday/Sunday 24

th
/25

th
 May (£TBA) 

Radiohead 

Wembley Arena 
Saturday 24

th
 May (£24.50/£30.00) 

Elvis, The Concert 
Extra date added - Sunday 1

st
 June (£29.75) 

At the London Arena 

Astoria, Charing Cross Road 
Sunday 25

th
 May (£20) 

Hawkwind 

Crystal Palace National Sports Centre 
Monday 26

th
 and Tuesday 27

th
 May 

(£40.00/£47.50) 

Bruce Springsteen 

Astoria, Charing Cross Road 
Wednesday 28

th
 May (£TBA) 

Ben Harper 

 

Barbican Centre 

Wednesday 28th May (£15/£30) 

LOU REED 
You miss this one at your peril – the 

editor WILL be taking names! 

 
Royal Albert Hall 

Saturday 31st May (£22/£32) 

Ibrahim Ferrer 

Royal Albert Hall 
Monday to Thursday 2

nd
 - 5

th
 June (£31.50) 

Mark Knopfler 

Shepherd’s Bush Empire 
Thursday/Friday 5

th
/6

th
 June (£TBA) 

George Thorogood and the Destroyers 

Union Chapel, Islington 
Thursday 5

th
 June (£16.50) 

Eddie Reader 

Astoria, Charing Cross Road 
Friday 6

th
 June (£12.50) 

Blue Oyster Cult 

Sadlers Wells 
Friday/Saturday 6

th
/7

th
 June (£50/£65) 

Annie Lennox 

Hammersmith Apollo 
Friday to Sunday 6

th
-8

th
 June (£22.50) 

Nick Cave and the Bad Seeds 

London Palladium 
Sunday 8

th
 June (£TBA) 

Gene Pitney 

Westex Exhibition Centre,                               

near Shepton Mallet, Somerset 
Friday to Sunday 13

th-
15

th
 June (£20/£25 in advance) 

Wee Willie Harris – Freddie Fingers Lee –  

Ray Thompson and the Atomic Trio – The Jets  

and others 

Theatre Royal, Drury Lane 
Sunday 15

th
 June (£20) 

The Waterboys 

Hammersmith Apollo 
Friday 20

th
 June (£TBA) 

Bonnie Raitt 

And, courtesy of Martyn Harvey, 

THE AMERICAN FESTIVAL OF THE BLUES II 

TOUR 2003 UNTIL MAY 18 

Bobby Parker, Deitra Farr, Louisiana Red, Otis 

Grand & The Big Blues Band 
 
Fri 2nd  DORKING, Dorking Halls 
Sat 3rd  READING, Concert Hall 
Fri 9th  BLACKHEATH, Blackheath Halls 
Sun 11th  CROYDON, Ashcroft Theatre 
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Well folks, what a brilliant turn out we had out at 
the King and Queen’s upper room on Friday 4

th
 

April, exceeding all expectations. Almost forty of 
you loyal 'Tales From The Woods' 
contributors/subscribers travelled many a mile to 
pay homage to Tony ‘The Ted’ Papard and Dave 
Woodland upon their birthdays, coming from as 
far afield as South Wales, east Anglia and 
deepest Hampshire. The Guvnor of the King and 
Queen conveyed his gratitude and looks forward 
to further 'Tales From The Woods' presentations. 
Thanks a lot for attending and making it such a 
successful evening. Thanks also to Colin (the 
Guvnor) for laying on a splendid spread. 
 
If any of you good folks out there want to use the 
establishment for your birthdays or equally any 
other social event, please don’t hesitate to let me 
know, preferably with 4 to 6 weeks notice, so that 
the event can be suitably advertised. Although the 
pub doesn’t possess a music licence, one or two 
musicians are allowed; I assume more if acoustic 
(skiffle nights folks!) could be arranged – put the 
word around. 
 
'Tales From The Woods' publicity agent and Hall 
of Fame creator Ken Major and yours truly have 
been putting our heads together, thinking up ideas 
for our latest ventures. If you’ve got any ideas of 
your own, let us know. 
 
In the meantime;  

The next gang meet up will be on Friday 2
nd

 

May, at the Shakespeare, Holborn, which is 
situated 100 metres from Holborn Tube 
Station along Kinsgway. Be there from 18:30 
hours onwards. Depart for a meal at approx. 
20:15. Hope to see as many of you as 
possible. 
 
Birthday greetings go out to 'Tales From The 
Woods'land belatedly to both Dave Woodland 
(April 2

nd
) and Rita Brown of Margate, Kent (April 

3
rd

). Coming up on April 29
th
, joys of the day to 

Rockin’ Robin Fisher of Ely, Cambs. 
 
Artistic director of Cinema Queen Anne, Weith 
Koods, is offering a special deal exclusively to 
'Tales From The Woods' contributors/subscribers. 
Videos and DVDs from its impressive archives are 
available for both hire and swap. The offer 
commences from May 1

st
 when lists of available 

merchandise will be circulated. For further details 
please ring the box office on 020 8460 6941 
between 10.00 and 22.00 daily. Also, feel free to 
request details of performance times etc. 
 
Back issues of 'Tales From The Woods' (which I 
like to think of as Collector’s Items) are available, 
although some issues have depleted rapidly over 
the past months… when they are gone, they are 
gone, never to be copied again. So if any of you 
loyal subscribers or compulsive collectors need 
any back issues you need to be pretty quick off 

the mark. Back issues are sold at two for £1. 
Infant issues (1 to 6) are available in annual form 
only at a near giveaway price of a mere £1.10. 
Contact via the usual channels. 
 
April 29

th
 will see Ken Major’s ‘Alabamy Bound’ 

tour depart for New Orleans and the Deep South. 
Included in the party are long-time 'Tales From 
The Woods' contributors/subscribers Shaky Lee 
Wilkinson and John ‘Mr Angry’ Howard. Joining 
them on the trip are loyal 'Tales From The Woods' 
subscribers Bernard Donovan and Geoff 
Goldstein. We here at the Editorial Board wish 
them a safe and exciting trip and indeed look 
forward to seeing their exploits in print come 
future editions. 

 

'Tales From The Web' 
As I type this, Fatbellypeat is back in the fold, 
updating and improving the 'Tales From The 
Woods' website. If you wanna take a look, the 
web address is; 

www.tftw.freeuk.com 
Keep your eyes peeled for further developments. 

 

Veteran 'Tales From The Woods' subscriber and 
world famous music hall impresario, Gordon 
‘Combover’ Robinson called the hot line to relay 
an amusing story a couple of months back. By all 
accounts Gordon wanted to contact the box office 
of the London Palladium, his extensive files 
unable to furnish him with his requirements.  
 
He rang, like any one of us would do in similar 
circumstances, directory enquiries. Upon 
informing them of his seemingly simple request, 
the girl on the other end of the line seemed to be 
conspicuous by her absence. “Hello, are you still 
there?” asked Gordon meekly. “Sorry sir,” came 
the hesitant reply, “We don’t seem to be able to 
find the number. Are you sure, sir, that you have 
the right name? Are you sure this establishment 
exists? What is it called again?”  
 
Obviously the poor girl was unaware that she was 
talking to the man who once booked Vic Oliver’s 
Caravan of Stars into the Wheeltappers and 
Shunters Social Club in Doncaster, the only man 
in show business who dared to book Archie 
Andrews without Peter Brough. 
 
“The London Palladium,” an incredulous Gordon 
retorted, “is the most famous theatre in the land if 
not in the entire world!” The hapless girl went off 
to find help, Gordon eventually receiving the 
requested number of this, one of our most 
treasured institutions. Certainly one to be filed 
under “unbelievable but true”. 
 
Have a great month… 

Keith Woods 
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Bad Town Blues 

Gig-List 
 

Thursday, 24
th

 April 

Beepy’s Blues Club 
Frimley Green, Surrey 

 
Saturday, 24

th
 May 

The Running Horse 
Nottingham 

 
Saturday, 14

th
 June 

Phoenix F.M. Digital Bluesfest 
Hutton, Brentwood, Essex 

 
Sunday, 22

nd
 June 

BB’s Blues Club at CJ’s 
Colliers Wood, Surrey 

 
Saturday, 12

th
 July 

The Bell 
Leytonstone High Road, East London 

 
Saturday, 19

th
 July 

The Milestone 
Ipswich, Suffolk 

 
Saturday, 23

rd
 August 

Colne Festival, Super Roadhouse 

Stage (9.00 p.m.) 
Colne, Lancashire 

 
Thursday, 18

th
 September 

The New Crawdaddy Club 
Crondon Park, Essex 

 
Saturday, 25

th
 October 

Blues at the Farm 
Essex 
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If you wish to subscribe or advertise in 
the UK's fastest-growing in-house 

magazine, write to; 

‘Tales from the Woods’ 
25 Queen Anne Avenue 

Bromley 

Kent 

BR2 0SA 
 

Telephone/Fax 020 8460 6941 
 

Articles for publication can be e-mailed to 

TFTW@blueyonder.co.uk 
 

Remember – you’re only young twice 

Keith Woods 

                   
 


